FIRST DATA CORP Form 10-Q August 14, 2012
Table of Contents

# IMITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCH	
WASHINGTON, I	D.C. 20549
FORM 1	.0-Q
x QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 1 ACT OF 1934	3 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE
For the quarterly period en	nded June 30, 2012
OR	
o TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION ACT OF 1934	13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE
For the transition period fr	om to
Commission file numb	per 001-11073

# FIRST DATA CORPORATION

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

	www.firstdata.com
<b>DELAWARE</b> (State or other jurisdiction of	<b>47-0731996</b> (I.R.S. Employer
incorporation or organization)	Identification No.)
5565 GLENRIDGE CONNECTOR, N.E., SUITALANTA, GEORGIA (Address of principal executive offices)	30342
Registrant s tel	lephone number, including area code (404) 890-2000
	filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act norter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject x No o
	nitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data alle 405 of Regulation S-T during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that s). Yes x No o
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large company. See definitions of large accelerated filer,	e accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting accelerated filer and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Acc
Large accelerated filer o	Accelerated filer o
Non-accelerated filer x	Smaller reporting company o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes o No x

Indicate the number of shares outstanding of each of the issuer s classes of common stock, as of the latest practicable date.

Class
Common Stock, \$0.01 par value per share

Outstanding at July 31, 2012 1,000 shares

# Table of Contents

# **INDEX**

		PAGE NUMBER
PART I FINANCIAL INFORMATION		
Item 1	Financial Statements (unaudited):	
	Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three and six months ended June 30,	
	2012 and 2011	3
	Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss) for the three and six	
	months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011	4
	Consolidated Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011	5
	Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and	
	<u>2011</u>	6
	Consolidated Statements of Equity for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and	
	<u>2011</u>	7
	Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	8
Item 2	Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of	
	<u>Operations</u>	40
Item 3	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	57
Item 4	Controls and Procedures	57
PART II OTHER INFORMATION		
Item 1	Legal Proceedings	58
Item 1A	Risk Factors	58
Item 2	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	58
Item 3	<u>Defaults Upon Senior Securities</u>	58
Item 4	Mine Safety Disclosures	58
<u>Item 5</u>	Other Information	58
<u>Item 6</u>	<u>Exhibits</u>	59
	2	

#### PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

# ITEM 1. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

# FIRST DATA CORPORATION

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

# (Unaudited)

		Three moi	led		Six mont June		ed		
(in millions)		2012 2011				2012		2011	
Revenues:									
Transaction and processing service fees:									
Merchant related services (a)	\$	987.4	\$	939.5	\$	1,907.9	\$	1,772.5	
Check services		78.4		84.5		156.4		168.5	
Card services (a)		437.9		439.2		867.8		868.8	
Other services		118.5		130.2		243.4		266.6	
Product sales and other (a)		217.0		217.4		420.4		414.3	
Reimbursable debit network fees, postage and									
other		846.3		939.0		1,653.6		1,803.3	
		2,685.5		2,749.8		5,249.5		5,294.0	
Expenses:									
Cost of services (exclusive of items shown									
below)		713.4		719.5		1,408.8		1,436.0	
Cost of products sold		86.2		92.5		171.2		183.3	
Selling, general and administrative		458.9		438.6		905.4		850.3	
Reimbursable debit network fees, postage and									
other		846.3		939.0		1,653.6		1,803.3	
Depreciation and amortization		294.5		329.8		603.6		671.6	
Other operating expenses:									
Restructuring, net		13.2		18.4		16.9		31.0	
Impairments		5.1				5.1			
		2,417.6		2,537.8		4,764.6		4,975.5	
Operating profit		267.9		212.0		484.9		318.5	
Interest income		1.7		1.9		4.2		3.8	
Interest expense		(480.7)		(462.3)		(941.8)		(904.6)	
Other income (expense)		(22.6)		(1.4)		(30.8)		(27.7)	
		(501.6)		(461.8)		(968.4)		(928.5)	
Loss before income taxes and equity earnings in									
affiliates		(233.7)		(249.8)		(483.5)		(610.0)	
Income tax benefit		(74.7)		(88.1)		(182.9)		(236.1)	
Equity earnings in affiliates		44.0		33.5		71.5		61.2	
Net loss		(115.0)		(128.2)		(229.1)		(312.7)	
Less: Net income attributable to noncontrolling									
interests and redeemable noncontrolling		40.4		47.6		90.0		90.2	
interests	Ф	42.4	Ф	47.6	Ф	80.8	Ф	80.2	
Net loss attributable to First Data Corporation	\$	(157.4)	\$	(175.8)	\$	(309.9)	\$	(392.9)	

(a)	Includes processing fees, administrative service fees and other fees charged to merchant alliances accounted for under the equity
method of \$	40.2 million and \$78.7 million for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012, respectively, and \$36.5 million and \$72.2 million
for the comp	parable periods in 2011.

See Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

3

# FIRST DATA CORPORATION

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS)

# (Unaudited)

	Three mon June	ded	Six mon Jun	ths ende e 30,			
(in millions)	2012	2011	2012		2011		
Net loss	\$ (115.0)	\$ (128.2) \$	(229.1)	\$	(312.7)		
Other comprehensive (loss) income, net of tax:							
Unrealized gains (losses) on securities	(1.5)	1.2	0.6		0.6		
Unrealized gains on hedging activities	24.1	20.0	48.3		46.8		
Foreign currency translation adjustment	(172.2)	32.4	(92.7)		163.0		
Pension liability adjustments	0.7	0.2	1.0				
Total other comprehensive (loss) income, net of tax	(148.9)	53.8	(42.8)		210.4		
Comprehensive loss	(263.9)	(74.4)	(271.9)		(102.3)		
Less: Comprehensive income attributable to							
noncontrolling interests and redeemable							
noncontrolling interest	41.5	57.0	77.8		89.8		
Comprehensive loss attributable to First Data							
Corporation	\$ (305.4)	\$ (131.4) \$	(349.7)	\$	(192.1)		

See Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

# FIRST DATA CORPORATION

# CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(in millions, except common stock share amounts)	As of June 30, 2012 (Unaudited)	As of December 31, 2011
ASSETS		
Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 483.5	\$ 485.7
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$30.6 (2012) and		
\$18.1 (2011)	1,687.4	1,848.6
Settlement assets	11,757.9	10,658.3
Other current assets	373.0	322.9
Total current assets	14,301.8	13,315.5
Property and equipment, net of accumulated depreciation of \$960.2 (2012) and \$842.9 (2011)	854.6	935.9
Goodwill	17,132.8	17,204.6
Customer relationships, net of accumulated amortization of \$3,521.2 (2012) and	,	
\$3,212.7 (2011)	4,081.1	4,425.4
Other intangibles, net of accumulated amortization of \$1,396.1 (2012) and \$1,282.2 (2011)	1,874.3	1,879.2
Investment in affiliates	1,442.2	1,490.6
Long-term settlement assets	99.8	181.0
Other long-term assets	871.0	844.1
Total assets	\$ 40,657.6	\$ 40,276.3
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY		
Current liabilities:		
Accounts payable	\$ 241.1	\$ 205.9
Short-term and current portion of long-term borrowings	102.2	133.4
Settlement obligations	11,855.3	10,837.8
Other current liabilities	1,546.9	1,643.1
Total current liabilities	13,745.5	12,820.2
Long-term borrowings	22,514.4	22,521.7
Long-term deferred tax liabilities	633.3	695.4
Other long-term liabilities	735.9	763.6
Total liabilities	37,629.1	36,800.9
Commitments and contingencies (See Note 7)		
Redeemable noncontrolling interest	67.0	67.4
First Data Corporation stockholder s (deficit) equity:		
Common stock, \$.01 par value; authorized and issued 1,000 shares (2012 and 2011)		
Additional paid-in capital	7,337.2	7,375.2
Paid-in capital	7,337.2	7,375.2
Accumulated loss	(6,994.1)	(6,680.2)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(638.2)	(598.4)
Total First Data Corporation stockholder s (deficit) equity	(295.1)	96.6
Noncontrolling interests	3,256.6	3,311.4
Total equity	2,961.5	3,408.0
Total liabilities and equity	\$ 40,657.6	\$ 40,276.3

See Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

# FIRST DATA CORPORATION

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

# (Unaudited)

		Six mont June		
(in millions)		2012		2011
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES				
Net loss	\$	(229.1)	\$	(312.7)
Adjustments to reconcile to net cash provided by operating activities:				
Depreciation and amortization (including amortization netted against equity earnings in affiliates and revenues)		677.2		725.0
Charges related to other operating expenses and other income (expense)		52.8		58.7
Other non-cash and non-operating items, net		(58.0)		(1.2)
Increase (decrease) in cash, excluding the effects of acquisitions and dispositions, resulting		(0 0.0)		()
from changes in:				
Accounts receivable, current and long-term		95.6		291.6
Other assets, current and long-term		168.5		80.0
Accounts payable and other liabilities, current and long-term		(114.3)		64.6
Income tax accounts		(198.0)		(271.2)
Net cash provided by operating activities		394.7		634.8
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES				
Current period acquisitions		(1.9)		(12.6)
Contributions to equity method investments		(7.9)		(0.7)
Payments related to other businesses previously acquired		(3.2)		
Proceeds from dispositions, net of expenses paid and cash disposed				1.7
Proceeds from sale of property and equipment		7.4		2.4
Additions to property and equipment		(91.5)		(111.8)
Payments to secure customer service contracts, including outlays for conversion,				
and capitalized systems development costs		(99.2)		(103.7)
Other investing activities		7.2		(1.7)
Net cash used in investing activities		(189.1)		(226.4)
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES				
Short-term borrowings, net		(34.3)		(110.1)
Debt modification proceeds (payments) and related financing costs, net		7.1		(39.7)
Principal payments on long-term debt		(36.0)		(39.4)
Proceeds from sale-leaseback transactions		13.8		11.7
Distributions and dividends paid to noncontrolling interests and redeemable noncontrolling		(101.5)		(101.0)
interests		(131.5)		(131.2)
Purchase of noncontrolling interest		(25.1)		(0.2)
Redemption of Parent s redeemable common stock		(0.1)		(0.3)
Cash dividends		(4.0)		(200.0)
Net cash used in financing activities		(210.1)		(309.0)
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents		2.3		2.6
Change in cash and cash equivalents		(2.2)		102.0
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period		485.7		509.5
Cash and cash equivalents at origining of period	\$	483.5	\$	611.5
Cash and Cash equivalents at end of period	Ψ	+03.3	Ψ	011.5

See Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

#### CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF EQUITY

(Unaudited)

#### First Data Corporation Shareholder Accumulated Other Six months ended June 30, 2012 Comprehensive Paid-In Noncontrolling Accumulated Common (in millions) Total Income (Loss) Shares Capital Interests Loss Balance, December 31, 2011 3,408.0 \$ (6,680.2)(598.4)7,375.2 \$ 3,311.4 Dividends and distributions paid to noncontrolling interests (113.1)(113.1)Net (loss) income (a) (247.1)(309.9)62.8 Other comprehensive loss (42.8)(39.8)(3.0)Stock compensation expense and other 8.1 8.1 Cash dividends paid by First Data Corporation to Parent (4.0)(4.0)Purchase of noncontrolling interest (47.6)(46.1)(1.5)Balance, June 30, 2012 \$ 2,961.5 \$ (6,994.1)\$ (638.2)\$ 7,337.2 \$ 3,256.6 Six months ended June 30, 2011 (in millions) Balance, December 31, 2010 \$ 4,059.9 \$ (6,163.9)\$ (636.9)\$ 7,395.1 \$ 3,465.6 Dividends and distributions paid to noncontrolling interests (114.3)(114.3)Net (loss) income (a) (328.0)(392.9)64.9 Other comprehensive income 210.4 200.8 9.6 Adjustment to redemption value of redeemable noncontrolling interest (18.9)(18.9)Stock compensation expense and other 9.4 9.4 Balance, June 30, 2011 \$ 3,818.5 \$ (6,556.8)\$ (436.1)\$ 7,385.6 \$ 3,425.8

See Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

<sup>(</sup>a) The total net loss presented in the Consolidated Statements of Equity for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011 is \$18.0 million and \$15.3 million, respectively, greater than the amount presented on the Consolidated Statements of Operations due to the net income attributable to the redeemable noncontrolling interests not included in equity.

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(Unaudited)

#### **Note 1: Basis of Presentation**

The accompanying Consolidated Financial Statements of First Data Corporation (FDC or the Company) should be read in conjunction with the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011. Significant accounting policies disclosed therein have not changed.

The accompanying Consolidated Financial Statements are unaudited; however, in the opinion of management, they include all normal recurring adjustments necessary for a fair presentation of the consolidated financial position of the Company as of June 30, 2012 and the consolidated results of its operations and comprehensive income (loss) for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011 and the consolidated cash flows and changes in equity for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011. Results of operations reported for interim periods are not necessarily indicative of results for the entire year due in part to the seasonality of certain business units.

#### **Use of Estimates**

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the Consolidated Financial Statements and accompanying notes. Actual results could differ from these estimates.

#### Presentation

Depreciation and amortization presented as a separate line item on the Company s Consolidated Statements of Operations does not include amortization of initial payments for new contracts which is recorded as a contra-revenue within Transaction and processing service fees. Also not included is amortization related to equity method investments which is netted within the Equity earnings in affiliates line. The following table presents the amounts associated with such amortization:

	Three mon June	ed		ed		
(in millions)	2012	2011		2012		2011
Amortization of initial payments for new						
contracts	\$ 11.9	\$ 10.1	\$	21.7	\$	19.7
	\$ 21.4	\$ 18.0	\$	51.9	\$	33.7

Amortization related to equity method investments

#### **Revenue Recognition**

The Company recognizes revenues from its processing services as such services are performed. Revenue is recorded net of certain costs such as credit and offline debit interchange fees and assessments charged by credit card associations. Debit network fees related to acquired personal identification number based debit ( PIN-debit ) transactions are recognized in the Reimbursable debit network fees, postage and other revenue and expense lines of the Consolidated Statements of Operations. The following table presents the amounts associated with processing services revenue:

	Three moi Jun		Six months ended June 30,				
(in millions)	2012		2011		2012		2011
Interchange fees and assessments	\$ 4,633.8	\$	4,907.7	\$	8,918.9	\$	9,382.0
Debit network fees	\$ 705.5	\$	797.5	\$	1,368.9	\$	1,523.2

#### **New Accounting Guidance**

In July 2012, the Financial Accounting Standards Board issued guidance related to testing indefinite-lived intangibles for impairment. Under the amended guidance, an entity has the option of first assessing qualitative factors to determine whether events and circumstances indicate that it is more likely than not that the fair value of an indefinite-lived intangible asset is less than its carrying amount. If it is determined that the fair value is more likely than not greater than the carrying amount, then quantitative impairment testing is unnecessary. The amendments will be effective for the Company s 2013 annual impairment test with early adoption permitted. Management is currently assessing the impact of the revised guidance on its testing for impairment and is considering early adoption for its 2012 annual impairment test.

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

#### **Note 2: Supplemental Financial Information**

#### **Supplemental Statement of Operations Information**

The following table details the components of Other income (expense) on the Consolidated Statements of Operations:

	Three mont June	led	Six months ended June 30,				
(in millions)	2012	2011	2012		2011		
Investment gains	\$	\$ \$	0.3	\$			
Derivative financial instruments gains and (losses)	(40.1)	6.2	(43.8	)	(5.1)		
Divestitures, net		(0.9)			(0.9)		
Non-operating foreign currency gains and (losses)	17.5	(6.7)	12.7		(21.7)		
Other income (expense)	\$ (22.6)	\$ (1.4) \$	(30.8	) \$	(27.7)		

#### **Supplemental Cash Flow Information**

During the six months ended June 30, 2011, the principal amount of FDC s senior unsecured notes due 2015 increased by \$35.6 million resulting from the payment of accrued interest expense. Beginning October 1, 2011, the interest on FDC s senior unsecured notes due 2015 is required to be paid in cash.

During the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, the Company entered into capital leases, net of trade-ins, totaling approximately \$34 million and \$85 million, respectively.

As discussed in Note 13 of these Consolidated Financial Statements, the Company acquired the remaining approximately 30 percent noncontrolling interest in Omnipay for approximately 37.1 million euro, of which 19.0 million euro (\$25.1 million) was paid in April 2012 with the remainder to be paid in 2013.

Refer to Note 9 of these Consolidated Financial Statements for information concerning the Company s stock-based compensation plans.

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

**Note 3: Restructuring** 

#### Restructuring Charges and Reversal of Restructuring Accruals

A summary of net pretax benefits (charges), incurred by segment, for each period is as follows:

	Pretax Benefit (Charge)										
(in millions)	Approximate Number of Employees		Retail and Alliance Services		Financial Services	Int	ernational		Other and Corporate		Totals
Three months ended June 30, 2012											
Restructuring charges	490	\$	(3.0)	\$		\$	(12.1)	\$	(0.5)	\$	(15.6)
Restructuring accrual reversals			1.0				0.4		1.0		2.4
Total pretax (charge) benefit, net of											
reversals		\$	(2.0)	\$		\$	(11.7)	\$	0.5	\$	(13.2)
Six months ended June 30, 2012											
Restructuring charges	570	\$	(3.0)	\$		\$	(16.1)	\$	(0.8)	\$	(19.9)
Restructuring accrual reversals			1.0				0.7		1.3		3.0
Total pretax (charge) benefit, net of											
reversals		\$	(2.0)	\$		\$	(15.4)	\$	0.5	\$	(16.9)
Three months ended June 30, 2011											
Restructuring charges	260	\$	(1.2)	\$	(0.4)	\$	(16.0)	\$	(1.6)	\$	(19.2)
Restructuring accrual reversals			0.1				0.2		0.5		0.8
Total pretax charge, net of reversals		\$	(1.1)	\$	(0.4)	\$	(15.8)	\$	(1.1)	\$	(18.4)
Six months ended June 30, 2011											
Restructuring charges	520	\$	(2.7)	\$	(5.6)	\$	(22.5)	\$	(2.8)	\$	(33.6)
Restructuring accrual reversals			0.8				0.9		0.9		2.6
Total pretax charge, net of reversals		\$	(1.9)	\$	(5.6)	\$	(21.6)	\$	(1.9)	\$	(31.0)

The Company recorded restructuring charges during the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 primarily related to employee reduction and certain employee relocation efforts in Germany. The Company expects to record a total of approximately \$23 million of restructuring charges in 2012 in connection with the restructuring event in Germany. Additional restructuring charges were recorded in 2012 in connection with management s alignment of the business with strategic objectives as well as refinements of estimates.

The Company recorded restructuring charges during the six months ended June 30, 2011 in connection with management s alignment of the business with strategic objectives.

The following table summarizes the Company s utilization of restructuring accruals for the six months ended June 30, 2012:

(in millions)	nployee verance	Facility Closure
Remaining accrual as of January 1, 2012	\$ 16.7 \$	0.9
Expense provision	19.9	
Cash payments and other	(13.5)	(0.5)
Changes in estimates	(2.9)	(0.1)
Remaining accrual as of June 30, 2012	\$ 20.2 \$	0.3

#### **Note 4: Borrowings**

#### **Short-Term Borrowings**

As of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, FDC had approximately \$270 million and \$341 million available, respectively, under short-term lines of credit and other arrangements with foreign banks and alliance partners primarily to fund settlement activity. These arrangements are primarily associated with international operations and are in various functional currencies, the most

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

significant of which are the Australian dollar, the Polish zloty and the Singapore dollar. The total amounts outstanding against short-term lines of credit and other arrangements were \$40.3 million and \$76.4 million as of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively. Certain of these arrangements are uncommitted but FDC had \$38.1 million and \$74.0 million of borrowings outstanding against them as of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively.

#### **Senior Secured Credit Facilities**

Senior Secured Revolving Credit Facility. As of June 30, 2012, FDC s senior secured revolving credit facility had commitments from financial institutions to provide \$1,515.3 million of credit. Up to \$500 million of the senior secured revolving credit facility is available for letters of credit, of which \$50.9 million and \$45.0 million were issued as of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively. FDC had no borrowings outstanding against this facility as of June 30, 2012 or as of December 31, 2011 other than the letters of credit discussed above. At June 30, 2012, \$1,464.4 million remained available under this facility after considering the outstanding letters of credit, \$499.1 million of which is due to expire on September 24, 2013.

Modifications and Amendments to the Senior Secured Credit Facilities. On March 13, 2012, FDC amended its credit agreement to, among other things:

- (i) convert approximately \$3.2 billion of the existing term loans maturing in 2014 (the 2014 Term Loans ) under FDC s senior secured term credit facilities into a new dollar-denominated term loan tranche and a new euro-denominated term loan tranche, which will each mature on March 24, 2017 (collectively, the 2017 Term Loans );
- (ii) permit FDC to provide a loan extension request upon such shorter notice period as may be agreed by the administrative agent;
- (iii) permit the deduction of fees and expenses related to any loan extensions from the net cash proceeds of any substantially concurrent debt offering related thereto that are being used to repay term loans under its senior secured credit facilities;
- (iv) increase the Maximum Incremental Facilities Amount (as defined in the Amended Credit Agreement) by the amount of outstanding 2014 Term Loans, provided such increased amount may only be used for the incurrence of indebtedness the net cash proceeds of which are substantially concurrently used to prepay 2014 Term Loans;

(v) increase the Maximum Incremental Facilities Amount by the amount of any permanent reduction and/or termination of the revolving credit commitments after the effectiveness date of the Amendment Agreement;
(vi) permit voluntary prepayments of term loans to be directed to a class of Extended Term Loans (as defined in the Amended Credit Agreement) without requiring a prepayment of existing term loans from which such Extended Term Loans were converted; and
(vii) provide for an increase in the interest applicable to the 2017 Term Loans to a rate equal to, at FDC s option, either (i) LIBOR for deposits in the applicable currency plus 500 basis points or (ii) with regard to dollar-denominated borrowings, a base rate plus 400 basis points.
The amendment became effective on March 23, 2012 when FDC issued \$845 million aggregate principal amount of additional 7.375% senior secured notes due June 15, 2019 (refer to the 7.375% Senior Secured Notes section below) and, using the net proceeds therefrom, effected a prepayment of the outstanding 2017 Term Loans under the Amended Credit Agreement of approximately \$807 million.
In connection with the debt modification and amendments and the debt offering discussed above, the Company incurred costs of \$31.5 million, \$27.0 million of which was recorded as discounts on the debt and are being amortized to interest expense over the remaining terms of the loans.
On August 8, 2012, FDC launched a request to amend and extend all or a portion of the outstanding term loans maturing in 2014 (the 2014 Term Loans), under FDC s senior secured term credit facilities into a new dollar-denominated term loan tranche and a new euro-denominated term loan tranche, maturing on March 24, 2017. The effectiveness of the agreement is subject to certain conditions. The 2014 Term Loan holders are under no obligation to accept the extension request and there can be no assurance that any amount of the 2014 Term Loans will be extended.
Other Debt Financing Costs
During the six months ended June 30, 2011, FDC paid \$18.6 million in fees that were recorded in 2010 related to the December 2010 debt exchange and incurred \$38.8 million in fees related to the April 2011 debt modifications and amendments as discussed in Note 8 to the Company s Consolidated Financial Statements included in Item 8 of the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011.
11

#### Table of Contents

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

#### **Debt Offering**

On August 2, 2012, the Company entered into an agreement to issue \$1,300.0 million aggregate principal amount of 6.750% senior secured notes due 2020. The notes will be issued at 99.193% of the par amount for a discount totaling \$10.5 million. The Company anticipates that the offering will close on August 16, 2012. Interest on the notes will be payable semi-annually on May 1 and November 1 of each year, commencing on May 1, 2013. In accordance with the terms of FDC s Amended Credit Agreement, FDC will use the net proceeds from the offering of approximately \$1,267 million to repay a portion of its outstanding senior secured term loans.

**Related Financing Costs.** In connection with the debt offering discussed above, the Company anticipates incurring costs of approximately \$23 million.

#### 7.375% Senior Secured First Lien Notes

On March 23, 2012, FDC issued and sold \$845 million aggregate principal amount of additional 7.375% senior secured notes due 2019 in connection with the March 2012 amendment to its Senior Secured Credit Facilities discussed above. The additional notes were issued at a discount of 99.5% of the par amount totaling \$4.2 million. The additional notes are treated as a single series with and have the same terms as the previously existing 7.375% notes. The additional notes and the previously existing 7.375% notes vote as one class under the related indenture.

#### 10.55% Senior Unsecured Notes

FDC s 10.55% senior notes due September 24, 2015 are publicly tradable and require the payment of interest semi-annually on March 31 and September 30. During the six months ended June 30, 2011, the principal amount of FDC s 10.55% senior unsecured notes increased by \$35.6 million resulting from the payment of accrued interest expense. Beginning October 1, 2011, the interest on FDC s senior unsecured notes is required to be paid in cash.

#### **Note 5: Segment Information**

For a detailed discussion of the Company s principles regarding its operating segments refer to Note 15 to the Consolidated Financial Statements included in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011.

The following tables present the Company s operating segment results for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011:

	Three months ended June 30, 2012									
(in millions)		etail and Alliance Services		Financial Services	Into	ernational		All Other and Corporate		Totals
Revenues:	,	301 71005		Ser vices	1110	V		corporate		1000
Transaction and processing service fees	\$	809.4	\$	338.8	\$	321.1	\$	21.5	\$	1,490.8
Product sales and other		104.5		9.9		93.7		11.3		219.4
Equity earnings in affiliates (a)						9.8				9.8
Total segment reporting revenues	\$	913.9	\$	348.7	\$	424.6	\$	32.8	\$	1,720.0
Internal revenue	\$	5.1	\$	7.8	\$	2.4	\$		\$	15.3
External revenue		908.8		340.9		422.2		32.8		1,704.7
Depreciation and amortization		129.4		82.0		69.7		10.2		291.3
Segment EBITDA		415.2		150.3		117.5		(62.0)		621.0
Other operating expenses and other income (expense) excluding divestitures and other items		3.7		(5.1)		(7.1)		(22.4)		(40.0)
nems		3.7		(5.1)		(7.1)		(32.4)		(40.9)
				12						

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

# NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

		etail and Alliance	Financial			A	All Other and	
(in millions)	S	ervices	Services	Int	ternational	C	Corporate	Totals
Revenues:								
Transaction and processing service fees	\$	740.9	\$ 337.7	\$	341.5	\$	28.0	\$ 1,448.1
Product sales and other		102.8	6.9		100.3		9.1	219.1
Equity earnings in affiliates (a)					9.7			9.7
Total segment reporting revenues	\$	843.7	\$ 344.6	\$	451.5	\$	37.1	\$ 1,676.9
Internal revenue	\$	4.6	\$ 9.8	\$	2.4	\$		\$ 16.8
External revenue		839.1	334.8		449.1		37.1	1,660.1
Depreciation and amortization		138.6	89.0		81.9		9.5	319.0
Segment EBITDA		352.2	142.5		119.1		(52.7)	561.1
Other operating expenses and other								
income (expense) excluding divestitures		(21.5)	(0.3)		(14.1)		17.0	(18.9)

#### Six months ended June 30, 2012

	 etail and Alliance	Financial			A	All Other and	
(in millions)	Services	Services	In	ternational	(	Corporate	Totals
Revenues:							
Transaction and processing service fees	\$ 1,555.8	\$ 676.9	\$	630.7	\$	47.0	\$ 2,910.4
Product sales and other	205.4	17.4		180.2		21.7	424.7
Equity earnings in affiliates (a)				18.6			18.6
Total segment reporting revenues	\$ 1,761.2	\$ 694.3	\$	829.5	\$	68.7	\$ 3,353.7
Internal revenue	\$ 9.5	\$ 15.6	\$	4.5	\$		\$ 29.6
External revenue	1,751.7	678.7		825.0		68.7	3,324.1
Depreciation and amortization	266.0	171.9		143.3		23.1	604.3
Segment EBITDA	767.2	307.7		212.9		(116.1)	1,171.7
Other operating expenses and other income (expense) excluding divestitures	(6.9)	(5.1)		(20.3)		(20.5)	(52.8)

#### Six months ended June 30, 2011

	]	Retail and Alliance	Financial			All Other and	
(in millions)		Services	Services	In	ternational	Corporate	Totals
Revenues:							
Transaction and processing service fees	\$	1,405.0	\$ 669.2	\$	665.2	\$ 60.2	\$ 2,799.6
Product sales and other		203.5	13.0		184.8	16.7	418.0
Equity earnings in affiliates (a)					16.8		16.8
Total segment reporting revenues	\$	1,608.5	\$ 682.2	\$	866.8	\$ 76.9	\$ 3,234.4
Internal revenue	\$	9.0	\$ 20.5	\$	4.6	\$	\$ 34.1
External revenue		1,599.5	661.7		862.2	76.9	3,200.3
Depreciation and amortization		294.3	175.7		155.9	21.9	647.8
Segment EBITDA		637.7	279.2		210.8	(98.8)	1,028.9
		(21.8)	(5.5)		(19.8)	(10.7)	(57.8)

Other operating expenses and other income (expense) excluding divestitures

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

# NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

A reconciliation of reportable segment amounts to the Company s consolidated balances is as follows:

	Three mor		ended	Six months endo June 30,	ed	
(in millions)	2012	e 30,	2011	2012	2011	
Segment Revenues:						
Total reported segments	\$ 1,687.2	\$	1,639.8	\$ 3,285.0 \$	3,157.5	
All Other and Corporate	32.8		37.1	68.7	76.9	
Adjustment to reconcile to Adjusted revenue:						
Official check and money order revenues (b)	(5.6)		(3.9)	(9.6)	(6.8)	
Eliminations of intersegment revenues	(15.3)		(16.8)	(29.6)	(34.1)	
Adjusted revenue	1,699.1		1,656.2	3,314.5	3,193.5	
Adjustment to reconcile to Consolidated						
revenues:						
Adjustments for non-wholly-owned entities (c)	15.6		50.1	36.7	98.1	
Official check and money order revenues (b)	5.6		3.9	9.6	6.8	
ISO commission expense	118.9		100.6	235.1	192.3	
Reimbursable debit network fees, postage and						
other	846.3		939.0	1,653.6	1,803.3	
Consolidated revenues	\$ 2,685.5	\$	2,749.8	\$ 5,249.5 \$	5,294.0	
Segment EBITDA:						
Total reported segments	\$ 683.0	\$	613.8	\$ 1,287.8 \$	1,127.7	
All Other and Corporate	(62.0)		(52.7)	(116.1)	(98.8)	
Adjusted EBITDA	621.0		561.1	1,171.7	1,028.9	
Adjustments to reconcile to Net loss attributable						
to First Data Corporation:						
Adjustments for non-wholly-owned entities (c)	3.4		10.9	(0.3)	24.1	
Depreciation and amortization	(294.5)		(329.8)	(603.6)	(671.6)	
Interest expense	(480.7)		(462.3)	(941.8)	(904.6)	
Interest income	1.7		1.9	4.2	3.8	
Other items (d)	(52.3)		(22.5)	(66.3)	(66.9)	
Income tax benefit	74.7		88.1	182.9	236.1	
Stock-based compensation	(3.4)		(4.4)	(7.0)	(8.5)	
Official check and money order EBITDA (b)	3.1		1.2	4.8	1.3	
Costs of alliance conversions	(22.2)		(6.7)	(33.7)	(13.0)	
KKR related items	(8.4)		(9.8)	(16.8)	(19.0)	
Debt issuance costs	0.2		(3.5)	(4.0)	(3.5)	
Net loss attributable to First Data Corporation	\$ (157.4)	\$	(175.8)	\$ (309.9) \$	(392.9)	

<sup>(</sup>a) Excludes equity losses that were recorded in expense and the amortization related to the excess of the investment balance over the Company s proportionate share of the investee s net book value for the International segment.

- (b) Represents an adjustment to exclude the official check and money order businesses from revenue and EBITDA due to the Company s wind down of these businesses.
- (c) Represents the net adjustment to reflect First Data s proportionate share of alliance revenue and EBITDA within the Retail and Alliance Services segment, equity earnings in affiliates included in international segment revenue and amortization related to equity method investments not included in segment EBITDA.
- (d) Includes restructuring, litigation and regulatory settlements, and impairments as applicable to the periods presented and Other income (expense) as presented in the Consolidated Statements of Operations.

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

# NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

Segment assets are as follows:

(in millions)	As of June 30, 2012	As of December 31, 2011
Assets:		
Retail and Alliance Services	\$ 28,735.5	\$ 27,882.2
Financial Services	4,537.9	4,647.8
International	5,053.3	5,332.9
All Other and Corporate	2,330.9	2,413.4
Consolidated	\$ 40,657.6	\$ 40,276.3

A reconciliation of reportable segment depreciation and amortization amounts to the Company s consolidated balances in the Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows is as follows:

	Three months ended June 30,					Six months ended June 30,			
(in millions)		2012		2011	2012			2011	
Depreciation and amortization:									
Total reported segments	\$	281.1	\$	309.5	\$	581.2	\$	625.9	
All Other and Corporate		10.2		9.5		23.1		21.9	
•		291.3		319.0		604.3		647.8	
Adjustments to reconcile to consolidated									
depreciation and amortization:									
Adjustments for non-wholly-owned entities		24.6		28.8		51.2		57.5	
Amortization of initial payments for new									
contracts		11.9		10.1		21.7		19.7	
Total consolidated depreciation and amortization	\$	327.8	\$	357.9	\$	677.2	\$	725.0	

#### **Note 6: Noncontrolling Interests**

The following table presents a summary of the redeemable noncontrolling interest activity:

(in millions)	20	)12	2011
Balance as of January 1,	\$	67.4 \$	28.1
Distributions		(18.4)	(16.9)
Share of income		18.0	15.3

Adjustment to redemption value of redeemable noncontrolling in	nterest		18.9
Balance as of June 30,	\$	67.0 \$	45.4

The following table presents the effects of changes in FDC s ownership interest in Omnipay (refer to Note 13) on FDC s equity (in millions):

	Six months ended
	June 30,
	2012
Net loss attributable to FDC	\$ (309.9)
Transfers from noncontrolling interest:	
Decrease in FDC s paid-in capital for purchase of noncontrolling interest	(46.1)
Transfers from noncontrolling interest	(46.1)
Change in net loss attributable to FDC and transfers from noncontrolling interest	\$ (356.0)

#### **Note 7: Commitments and Contingencies**

The Company is involved in various legal proceedings. Accruals have been made with respect to these matters, where appropriate, which are reflected in the Company s consolidated financial statements. The Company may enter into discussions regarding settlement of these matters, and may enter into settlement agreements, if it believes settlement is in the best interest of the Company. The matters discussed below, if decided adversely to or settled by the Company, individually or in the aggregate, may result in liability material to the Company s financial condition and/or results of operations.

#### Legal

On July 2, 2004, a class action complaint was filed against the Company, its subsidiary Concord EFS, Inc., and various financial institutions. Plaintiffs claim that the defendants violated antitrust laws by conspiring to artificially inflate foreign ATM fees that were ultimately charged to ATM cardholders. Plaintiffs seek a declaratory judgment, injunctive relief, compensatory damages, attorneys fees, costs and such other relief as the nature of the case may require or as may seem just and proper to the court. Similar suits were filed and served in July, August and October 2004 (referred to collectively as the ATM Fee Antitrust Litigation ). The Court granted judgment in favor of the defendants, dismissing the case on September 17, 2010. On October 14, 2010, the plaintiffs appealed the

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

summary judgment. On July 12, 2012, the United States Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit affirmed the Court s dismissal of all the claims against the defendants. On July 26, 2012, the plaintiffs petitioned the Ninth Circuit for rehearing en banc.

There are asserted claims against the Company where an unfavorable outcome is considered to be reasonably possible. These claims can generally be categorized in the following areas: (1) patent infringement which results from claims that the Company is using technology that has been patented by another party; (2) Merchant customer matters often associated with alleged processing errors or disclosure issues and claims that one of the subsidiaries of the Company has violated a federal or state requirement regarding credit reporting or collection in connection with its check verification guarantee, and collection activities; and (3) other matters which may include issues such as employment. The Company s estimates of the possible ranges of losses in excess of any amounts accrued are \$0 to \$3 million for patent infringement, \$0 to \$33 million for merchant customer matters and \$0 to \$8 million for other matters, resulting in a total estimated range of possible losses of \$0 to \$44 million for all of the matters described above.

The estimated range of reasonably possible losses is based on currently available information and involves elements of judgment and significant uncertainties. As additional information becomes available and the resolution of the uncertainties becomes more apparent, it is possible that actual losses may exceed even the high end of the estimated range.

#### Other

In the normal course of business, the Company is subject to claims and litigation, including indemnification obligations to purchasers of former subsidiaries. Management of the Company believes that such matters will not have a material adverse effect on the Company s results of operations, liquidity or financial condition.

#### **Note 8: Employee Benefit Plans**

The following table provides the components of net periodic benefit expense for the Company s defined benefit pension plans:

(in millions)	Three mo		Six months ended June 30,				
	2012	2011	2012			2011	
Service costs	\$ 0.7	\$ 0.8	\$	1.4	\$		1.6
Interest costs	9.3	10.1		18.5			20.0

Expected return on plan assets	(11.3)	(11.8)	(22.3)	(23.4)
Amortization	0.5	0.3	0.9	0.6
Net periodic benefit expense/(income)	\$ (0.8)	\$ (0.6) \$	(1.5)	\$ (1.2)

The Company estimates pension plan contributions for 2012 to be approximately \$32 million. During the six months ended June 30, 2012, approximately \$13 million was contributed to the United Kingdom plan and approximately \$1 million was contributed to the U.S. plan.

#### **Note 9: Stock Compensation Plans**

The Company recognizes stock-based compensation expense related to stock options and non-vested restricted stock awards and units that were granted prior to plan modifications made in May 2010. Due to the nature of call rights associated with options and restricted stock awards and units granted subsequent to plan modifications in 2010, the Company will recognize expense related to such awards only upon certain liquidity or employment termination events.

Total stock-based compensation expense recognized in the Selling, general and administrative line item of the Consolidated Statements of Operations was as follows:

	Three mor	led	Six months ended June 30,				
(in millions)	2012	2011	2012	2011			
Total stock-based compensation expense							
(pretax)	\$ 3.5	\$ 4.4	\$	7.3	\$		8.9

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

#### **Stock Options**

During the six months ended June 30, 2012 time-based options were granted under the stock plan. The time-based options granted vest equally over a three to five year period.

As of June 30, 2012 there was approximately \$105 million of total unrecognized compensation expense, net of estimated forfeitures, related to non-vested stock options. Approximately \$9 million will be recognized over a weighted-average period of approximately 1.4 years while approximately \$96 million will only be recognized upon the occurrence of certain liquidity or employment termination events.

The fair value of First Data Holdings Inc. (Holdings) stock options granted for the six months ended June 30, 2012 were estimated at the date of grant using a Black-Scholes option pricing model with the following weighted-average assumptions:

	nths ended 30, 2012
Risk-free interest rate	1.45%
Dividend yield	
Volatility	51.75%
Expected term (in years)	7
Fair value of stock (a)	\$ 3.00
Fair value of options	\$ 1.60

<sup>(</sup>a) The fair value of the stock increased from \$3.00 to \$3.50 effective March 31, 2012. This change will impact stock compensation expense for grants issued subsequent to March 31, 2012.

A summary of Holdings stock option activity for the six months ended June 30, 2012 is as follows:

(options in millions)	Options	Weighted-Average Exercise Price
Outstanding at January 1, 2012	73.0	\$ 3.00
Granted	7.9	\$ 3.00
Cancelled / Forfeited	(1.9)	\$ 3.01
Outstanding at June 30, 2012	79.0	\$ 3.00

#### **Restricted Stock Awards and Restricted Stock Units**

Restricted stock awards were granted under the stock plan during the six months ended June 30, 2012. As of June 30, 2012 there was approximately \$42 million of total unrecognized compensation expense, net of estimated forfeitures, related to restricted stock. \$0.4 million will be recognized over a weighted-average period of approximately one year with the remainder recognized upon the occurrence of certain liquidity or employment termination events.

A summary of Holdings restricted stock award and restricted stock unit activity for the six months ended June 30, 2012 is as follows:

( ) ( ) ( ) ( ) ( ) ( )	A 1 77 1	Weighted-Average Grant-Date Fair
(awards/units in millions)	Awards/Units	Value
Non-vested at January 1, 2012	10.9	\$ 3.14
Granted	4.0	\$ 3.00
Cancelled / Forfeited	(0.4)	\$ 3.25
Non-vested at June 30, 2012	14.5	\$ 3.08

#### **Note 10: Investment Securities**

The majority of the Company s investment securities are a component of settlement assets and represent the investment of funds received by the Company from prior sales of payment instruments (official checks and financial institution money orders) by

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

authorized agents. The Company s investment securities, excluding those classified as cash equivalents, within current settlement assets primarily consisted of municipal obligations as of June 30, 2012 and municipal obligations and corporate bonds as of December 31, 2011. The Company s long-term settlement assets were primarily comprised of student loan auction rate securities (SLARS) and municipal obligations as of June 30, 2012 and SLARS and U.S. Government guaranteed securities as of December 31, 2011. Realized gains and losses and other-than-temporary impairments (OTTI) on investments classified as settlement assets are recorded in the Product sales and other line item of the Consolidated Statements of Operations. The Company carried other investments, primarily cost method investments, which are included in the Other current assets and Other long-term assets line items of the Consolidated Balance Sheets and are discussed further below. Realized gains and losses on these investments are recorded in the Other income (expense) line item of the Consolidated Statements of Operations described in Note 2 of these Consolidated Financial Statements.

The principal components of the Company s investment securities are as follows:

(in millions)	Cost (a)	Gross Unrealized Gain	Gross Unrealized (Loss) excluding OTTI (b)	OTTI Recognized in OCI (b)/(c)	Fair Value (d)
As of June 30, 2012					
Student loan auction rate securities	\$ 85.4	\$ 1.9	\$	\$	\$ 87.3
State and municipal obligations	117.0		(0.1)		116.9
Preferred Stock	0.1	0.5			0.6
Total available-for-sale securities	202.5	2.4	(0.1)		204.8
Cost method investments	23.2				23.2
Totals	\$ 225.7	\$ 2.4	\$ (0.1)	\$	\$ 228.0
As of December 31, 2011					
Student loan auction rate securities	\$ 169.3	\$ 1.2	\$	\$	\$ 170.5
Corporate bonds	10.3		(0.1)		10.2
State and municipal obligations	96.0				96.0
U.S. Government guaranteed					
securities	10.0				10.0
Preferred Stock	0.1	0.4			0.5
Total available-for-sale securities	285.7	1.6	(0.1)		287.2
Cost method investments	23.7				23.7
Totals	\$ 309.4	\$ 1.6	\$ (0.1)	\$	\$ 310.9

<sup>(</sup>a) Represents amortized cost for debt securities.

<sup>(</sup>b) OTTI refers to other-than-temporary impairments.

<sup>(</sup>c) For debt securities, represents the fair value adjustment excluding that attributable to credit losses.

(d) Represents cost for cost method investments.

The following table presents the gross unrealized losses and fair value of the Company s investments with unrealized losses, aggregated by investment category and length of time that individual securities have been in a continuous unrealized loss position:

	Less than 1	2 mon	ths	More than 12 months					Total	
(in millions)	Fair Value	U	nrealized Losses		Fair Value	Unrealized Losses		Total r Value	τ	Jnrealized Losses
As of June 30, 2012	Tuiuc		100000		, mine	203363	141	ı varac		Looses
State and municipal obligations										
(a)	\$ 41.4	\$		\$	0.1	\$	\$	41.5	\$	(0.1)
<b>As of December 31, 2011</b>										
Corporate bonds	\$ 10.2	\$	(0.1)	\$		\$	\$	10.2	\$	(0.1)

<sup>(</sup>a) Unrealized losses less than and greater than 12 months total less than \$50,000, respectively.

All of the above investments, with the exception of cost method investments, were classified as available-for-sale. The Company uses specific identification to determine the cost of a security sold and the amount of gains and losses reclassified out of

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

other comprehensive income ( OCI ) into the Consolidated Statements of Operations. Unrealized gains and losses on investments carried at fair value are included as a separate component of OCI, net of any related tax effects.

The following table presents additional information regarding available-for-sale securities:

	Three	months	i	Six mor	nths		
		ended ,	June 30	,	ended Ju	ne 30,	
(in millions)		2012		2011	2012		2011
Proceeds from sales (a)	\$	77.9	\$	63.3	\$ 107.6	\$	181.9
Gross realized gains included in earnings as a							
result of sales (a)		2.7		0.5	3.2		1.0
Gross realized (losses) included in earnings as a							
result of sales (a)							(2.7)
Net unrealized gains or (losses) included in OCI,							
net of tax		0.2		1.5	2.6		(0.5)
Net gains or (losses) reclassified out of OCI into							
earnings, net of tax		1.7		0.3	2.0		(1.1)
curinings, net or tax		1.7		0.5	2.0		(1.1)

<sup>(</sup>a) Includes activity resulting from sales, redemptions, liquidations and related matters.

In July 2012, the Company sold SLARS with an amortized cost basis of \$47.8 million, resulting in a realized gain of \$1.1 million.

The following table presents maturity information for the Company s investments in debt securities as of June 30, 2012:

(in millions)	Fai	ir Value
Due within one year	\$	104.6
Due after one year through five years		12.2
Due after 10 years		87.4
Total debt securities	\$	204.2

The Company also maintained investments in non-marketable securities, held for strategic purposes (collectively referred to as cost method investments ) which are carried at cost and included in Other long-term assets in the Company s Consolidated Balance Sheets. These investments are evaluated for impairment upon an indicator of impairment such as an event or change in circumstances that may have a significant adverse

effect on the fair value of the investment. As of June 30, 2012, there were no indicators of impairment. Where there are no indicators of impairment present, the Company estimates the fair value for the cost method investments only if it is practicable to do so. As of June 30, 2012, it was deemed impracticable to estimate the fair value on \$17.8 million of cost method assets due to the lack of sufficient data upon which to develop a valuation model and the costs of obtaining an independent valuation in relation to the size of the investments.

#### **Note 11: Derivative Financial Instruments**

#### **Risk Management Objectives and Strategies**

The Company is exposed to various financial and market risks, including those related to changes in interest rates and foreign currency exchange rates, that exist as part of its ongoing business operations. The Company utilizes certain derivative financial instruments to enhance its ability to manage these risks.

The Company uses derivative instruments (i) to mitigate cash flow risks with respect to changes in interest rates (forecasted interest payments on variable rate debt), (ii) to maintain a desired ratio of fixed rate and floating rate debt, and (iii) to protect the net investment in certain foreign subsidiaries and/or affiliates with respect to changes in foreign currency exchange rates.

Derivative instruments are entered into for periods consistent with related underlying exposures and do not constitute positions independent of those exposures. The Company applies strict policies to manage each of these risks, including prohibition against derivatives trading, derivatives market-making or any other speculative activities. Although most of the Company s derivatives do not qualify for hedge accounting, they are maintained for economic hedge purposes and are not considered speculative.

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

The Company s policy is to manage its cash flow and net investment exposures related to adverse changes in interest rates and foreign currency exchange rates. The Company s objective is to engage in risk management strategies that provide adequate downside protection.

#### Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities

The Company recognizes all derivatives in the Other current assets, Other long-term assets, Other current liabilities and Other long-term liabilities captions in the Consolidated Balance Sheets at their fair values.

With respect to derivative instruments that are afforded hedge accounting, the effective portion of changes in the fair value of a derivative that is designated as a cash flow hedge is recorded in OCI and reclassified into earnings in the same period or periods during which the hedged transaction affects earnings. Changes in the fair value of a net investment hedge that qualifies for hedge accounting are recorded as part of the cumulative translation adjustment in OCI to the extent the hedge is effective. Any ineffectiveness associated with designated cash flow hedges, as well as any change in the fair value of a derivative that is not designated as a hedge, is recorded immediately in Other income (expense) in the Consolidated Statements of Operations.

The Company formally documents all relationships between hedging instruments and the underlying hedged items, as well as its risk management objective and strategy for undertaking various hedge transactions. This process includes linking all derivatives that have been designated as cash flow hedges to forecasted transactions and net investment hedges to the underlying investment in a foreign subsidiary or affiliate. The Company formally assesses, both at inception of the hedge and on an ongoing basis, whether the hedge is highly effective in offsetting changes in cash flows or foreign currency exposure of the underlying hedged items. The Company also performs an assessment of the probability of the forecasted transactions on a periodic basis. If it is determined that a derivative ceases to be highly effective during the term of the hedge or if the forecasted transaction is no longer probable, the Company discontinues hedge accounting prospectively for such derivative.

#### Credit Risk

The Company monitors the financial stability of its derivative counterparties and all counterparties remain highly-rated (in the A category or higher). The credit risk inherent in these agreements represents the possibility that a loss may occur from the nonperformance of a counterparty to the agreements. The Company performs a review at inception of the hedge, as circumstances warrant, and at least on a quarterly basis of the credit risk of these counterparties. The Company also monitors the concentration of its contracts with individual counterparties. The Company s exposures are in liquid currencies (primarily in U.S. dollars, euros and Australian dollars), so there is minimal risk that appropriate derivatives to maintain the hedging program would not be available in the future.

#### **Summary of Derivative Instruments**

The Company s derivative instruments portfolio was comprised of the following:

	As of Ju	As of December 31,		
Notional value (in millions)	20	2011		
Interest rate contracts	USD	5,750	USD	5,750
Foreign exchange contracts	EUR	91.1	EUR	91.1
Foreign exchange contracts	AUD	115	AUD	115
Forward-starting interest rate contracts	USD	5,000	USD	3,000

**Derivatives Not Qualifying For Hedge Accounting.** During the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, the Company held certain derivative instruments that functioned as economic hedges but no longer qualified or were not designated to qualify for hedge accounting. Such instruments included cross-currency swaps held in order to mitigate foreign currency exposure on intercompany loans, interest rate swaps held in order to mitigate the exposure to interest rate fluctuations on interest payments related to variable rate debt and, during the six months ended June 30, 2012, a fixed to floating interest rate swap held to maintain a desired ratio of fixed and variable rate debt.

Interest rate swaps with a combined notional value of \$5.0 billion will expire in September 2012. During the first quarter of 2012, the Company entered into forward-starting interest rate swaps with a combined notional value of \$2.0 billion which, together with the forward-starting interest rate swaps held as of December 31, 2011, will become effective upon expiration of the existing instruments. The forward-starting interest rate swaps are intended to mitigate exposure to the same fluctuations in interest rates as the

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

current interest rate swaps and will expire in September 2016. The Company did not designate the new swaps as hedges for accounting purposes.

During the first quarter of 2012, an interest rate swap with a total notional value of \$500 million ceased to qualify for hedge accounting treatment and the Company therefore de-designated the cash flow hedge from the beginning of the quarter. For this and for previous cash flow hedge de-designations, the amount carried in OCI as of the date of de-designation is subsequently reclassified into earnings in the same periods during which the forecasted transactions affect earnings. The total amount of losses carried in OCI, \$37.9 million as of June 30, 2012, are expected to be reclassified into the Consolidated Statements of Operations within the next three months.

During the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, the Company held cross-currency swaps not qualifying for hedge accounting with a total notional value of 91.1 million euro (approximately \$113.8 million at June 30, 2012).

During the three months ended March 31, 2011, the Company held a foreign exchange rate collar with a notional value of \$1.9 million that expired on March 31, 2011.

While the derivatives noted above do not qualify for hedge accounting, they continue to be effective economically in eliminating the variability in interest rate payments on the corresponding portion of the Company s variable rate debt and protecting a portion of the Company s net investment in its European operations from changes in foreign currency exchange rates.

For information on the location and amounts of derivative fair values in the Consolidated Balance Sheets, derivative gains and losses in the Consolidated Statements of Operations and accumulated derivative gains and losses in OCI, refer to the tables presented below.

#### **Derivatives That Qualify for Hedge Accounting.**

Hedge of a net investment in a foreign operation. During the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, the Company held a cross-currency swap with an aggregate notional value of 115.0 million Australian dollars (approximately \$115.7 million at June 30, 2012) that was designated as a hedge of a net investment in a foreign operation.

Cash flow hedges. During the six months ended June 30, 2012, the Company did not have any interest rate swaps that were designated as cash flow hedges of the variability in the interest payments on its debt. During the six months ended June 30, 2011, the Company held interest rate swaps which were designated as cash flow hedges of the variability in the interest payments on \$3.5 billion of the approximate \$11.3 billion of variable rate senior secured term loans and the maximum length of time over which the Company had hedged its exposure as of June 30, 2011 was approximately 15 months. Since June 30, 2011, these designated cash flow hedges ceased to be highly effective in offsetting the variability in the interest payments, due in part to their approaching maturity dates, and were de-designated. Until the de-designation date of these cash flow hedges, the Company followed the hypothetical derivative method to measure hedge ineffectiveness which resulted mostly from the hedges being off-market at the time of designation, and any ineffectiveness was recognized immediately in the Consolidated Statements of Operations.

For information on the location and amounts of derivative fair values in the Consolidated Balance Sheets, derivative gains and losses in the Consolidated Statements of Operations and accumulated derivative gains and losses in OCI, refer to the tables presented below.

#### **Fair Value of Derivative Instruments**

#### Fair Value of Derivative Instruments in the Consolidated Balance Sheets

	As of June 30, 2012							
(in millions)	A	ssets (a)	Liabilities (b)					
Derivative designated as hedging instrument								
Foreign exchange contract	\$		\$ (28.8)					
Derivatives not designated as hedging instruments								
Interest rate contracts		86.8	(54.2)					
Foreign exchange contracts		13.5	(0.2)					
Forward-starting interest rate contracts			(85.4)					
Total derivatives not designated as hedging instruments		100.3	(139.8)					
Total derivatives	\$	100.3	\$ (168.6)					

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

		As of December 31, 2011				
(in millions)	Assets	s (a)	Li	abilities (b)		
Derivatives designated as hedging instruments						
Interest rate contract	\$		\$	(12.8)		
Foreign exchange contract				(27.1)		
Total derivatives designated as hedging instruments	\$		\$	(39.9)		
Derivatives not designated as hedging instruments						
Interest rate contracts	\$	65.4	\$	(143.9)		
Foreign exchange contracts		10.9		(0.7)		
Forward-starting interest rate contracts				(11.9)		
Total derivatives not designated as hedging instruments		76.3		(156.5)		
Total derivatives	\$	76.3	\$	(196.4)		

<sup>(</sup>a) Derivative assets are included in the Other current assets and Other long-term assets lines of the Consolidated Balance Sheets.

#### The Effect of Derivative Instruments on the Consolidated Statements of Operations

	Three months ended June 30,							
		2012 Interest Rate		Foreign Exchange		201 Interest Rate	1	Foreign Exchange
(in millions, pretax)		Contracts		Contracts		Contracts		Contracts
Derivatives in cash flow hedging								
relationships:								
Amount of gain or (loss) recognized in OCI								
(effective portion)					\$	12.8		
Amount of gain or (loss) reclassified from								
accumulated OCI into income (a)	\$	(38.4)			\$	(19.0)		
Amount of gain or (loss) recognized in income								
(ineffective portion) (b)					\$	(0.6)		
Derivative in net investment hedging								
relationships:								
Amount of gain or (loss) recognized in OCI								
(effective portion)			\$	(1.0)			\$	(4.9)

<sup>(</sup>b) Derivative liabilities are included in the Other current liabilities and Other long-term liabilities lines of the Consolidated Balance Sheets.

Derivative instrumen	es not designated as hedging ats								
Amount of (b)	f gain or (loss) recognized in incom	e \$	(46.6)	\$	6.5	\$	10.0	\$	(3.2)
		*	(1010)	Ť		7		7	(=)
(a)	Gain (loss) is recognized in the	Interest expense	line of the	e Consolidated	Statemer	nts of Operation	ns.		
(b)	(b) Gain (loss) is recognized in the Other income (expense) line of the Consolidated Statements of Operations.								
			22						

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

	Six months ended June 30,							
	2012				2011			
		Interest		Foreign		Interest		Foreign
		Rate		Exchange		Rate		Exchange
(in millions, pretax)		Contracts		Contracts		Contracts		Contracts
Derivatives in cash flow hedging								
relationships:								
Amount of gain or (loss) recognized in OCI								
(effective portion)					\$	32.3		
Amount of gain or (loss) reclassified from								
accumulated OCI into income (a)	\$	(76.9)			\$	(38.0)		
Amount of gain or (loss) recognized in income								
(ineffective portion) (b)					\$	(1.7)		
Derivative in net investment hedging								
relationships:								
Amount of gain or (loss) recognized in OCI								
(effective portion)			\$	(3.4)	)		\$	(9.8)
Derivatives not designated as hedging								
instruments								
Amount of gain or (loss) recognized in income								
(b)	\$	(47.2)	\$	3.4	\$	6.1	\$	(9.5)

<sup>(</sup>a) Gain (loss) is recognized in the Interest expense line of the Consolidated Statements of Operations.

#### **Accumulated Derivatives Gains and Losses**

The following table summarizes activity in other comprehensive income for the six months ended June 30, 2012 related to derivative instruments classified as cash flow hedges and a net investment hedge held by the Company:

(in millions, after tax)	 x months ended June 30, 2012
Accumulated loss included in other comprehensive income (loss) at beginning of the period	\$ (87.6)
Less: Reclassifications into earnings from other comprehensive income (loss)	48.3
	(39.3)
Increase in fair value of derivative that qualifies for hedge accounting (a)	(2.1)
Accumulated loss included in other comprehensive income (loss) at end of the period	\$ (41.4)

<sup>(</sup>b) Gain (loss) is recognized in the Other income (expense) line of the Consolidated Statements of Operations.

(a) Gains and losses are included in Foreign currency translation adjustment on the Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss).

23

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

#### **Note 12: Fair Value Measurement**

#### **Fair Value of Financial Instruments**

Carrying amounts for certain of the Company s financial instruments (cash and cash equivalents and short-term borrowings) approximate fair value due to their short maturities. Accordingly, these instruments are not presented in the following table. The following table provides the estimated fair values of the remaining financial instruments:

As of June 30, 2012 Carrying (in millions) Value Fair Value (a) **Financial instruments: Settlement assets:** 104.6 Short-term investment securities \$ \$ 104.6 \$ 99.8 Long-term investment securities \$ 99.8 Other current assets: \$ 14.4 \$ 14.4 Derivative financial instruments Other long-term assets: Long-term investment securities \$ 0.4 \$ 0.4 Cost method investments \$ 23.2 \$ 23.2 Derivative financial instruments \$ 85.9 \$ 85.9 Other current liabilities: Derivative financial instruments \$ 54.2 \$ 54.2 Long-term borrowings: 22,514.4 22,074.8 Long-term borrowings \$ \$ Other long-term liabilities: Derivative financial instruments \$ 114.4 \$ 114.4

The estimated fair values of investment securities and derivative financial instruments are described below. Refer to Notes 10 and 11 of these Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding the Company s investment securities and derivative financial instruments, respectively.

<sup>(</sup>a) Represents cost for cost method investments.

The estimated fair market value of FDC s long-term borrowings was primarily based on market trading prices and is considered to be a level 2 measurement. For additional information regarding the Company s borrowings, refer to Note 4 of these Consolidated Financial Statements as well as to Note 8 of the Company s Consolidated Financial Statements in Item 8 of the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011.

#### **Concentration of Credit Risk**

The Company s investment securities are diversified across multiple issuers within its investment portfolio (investment securities plus cash and cash equivalents). In addition to investment securities, the Company maintains other financial instruments with various financial institutions. The Company s largest single issuer represents less than 10% of the total carrying value of the investment portfolio and the Company limits its derivative financial instruments credit risk by maintaining contracts with highly rated (in the A category or higher) counterparties. The Company periodically reviews the credit standings of these institutions.

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

#### Assets and Liabilities Measured at Fair Value on a Recurring Basis

Financial instruments carried and measured at fair value on a recurring basis are classified in the table below according to the fair value hierarchy:

	Fair Value I Quoted prices in Significant other active markets observable			surement Sig uno			
(in millions)		vel 1)	(	(Level 2)		Level 3)	Total
Assets:							
Settlement assets:							
Student loan auction rate securities	\$		\$		\$	87.3	\$ 87.3
State and municipal obligations				116.5			116.5
Preferred stock		0.6					0.6
Total settlement assets		0.6		116.5		87.3	204.4
Other current assets:							
Interest rate swap contracts				0.9			0.9
Foreign currency derivative contracts				13.5			13.5
Other long-term assets:							
Available-for-sale securities				0.4			0.4
Interest rate swap contracts				85.9			85.9
Total assets at fair value	\$	0.6	\$	217.2	\$	87.3	\$ 305.1
Liabilities:							
Other current liabilities:							
Interest rate swap contracts	\$		\$	54.2	\$		\$ 54.2
Other long-term liabilities:							
Foreign currency derivative contracts				29.0			29.0
Forward-starting interest rate contracts				85.4			85.4
Total liabilities at fair value	\$		\$	168.6	\$		\$ 168.6
		2	5				

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

As of December 31, 2011 Fair Value Measurement Using Quoted prices in Significant other Significant active markets observable unobservable for identical assets inputs inputs (in millions) **Total** (Level 1) (Level 2) (Level 3) Assets: Settlement assets: Student loan auction rate securities \$ \$ \$ 170.5 \$ 170.5 Corporate bonds 10.2 10.2 State and municipal obligations 95.5 95.5 U.S. Government guaranteed agency securities 10.0 10.0 Preferred stock 0.5 0.5 170.5 Total settlement assets 0.5 115.7 286.7 Other long-term assets: Available-for-sale securities 0.5 0.5 65.4 Interest rate swap contracts 65.4 Foreign currency derivative contracts 10.9 10.9 Total other long-term assets 76.8 76.8 0.5 Total assets at fair value 192.5 \$ 170.5 363.5 Liabilities: Other current liabilities: 156.7 Interest rate swap contracts \$ 156.7 Other long-term liabilities: Foreign currency derivative contracts 27.8 27.8 Forward-starting interest rate contracts 11.9 11.9 Total liabilities at fair value \$ \$ 196.4 \$ \$ 196.4

Settlement assets - student loan auction rate securities. Due to the lack of observable market activity for the SLARS held by the Company as of June 30, 2012, the Company, with the assistance of a third-party valuation firm upon which the Company in part relied, made certain assumptions, primarily relating to estimating both the weighted-average life for the securities held by the Company and the impact on the fair value of the current inability to redeem the securities at par value. All key assumptions and valuations were determined by and are the responsibility of management. The securities were valued using an income approach based on a probability-weighted discounted cash flow analysis. The Company considered each security s key terms including date of issuance, date of maturity, auction intervals, scheduled auction dates, maximum auction rates, as well as underlying collateral, ratings, and guarantees or insurance. The impact of the Company s judgment in the valuation was significant and, accordingly, the resulting fair value was classified as Level 3 within the fair value hierarchy. A 50 basis point change in liquidity risk premium, as well as slight changes in other unobservable inputs including default probability and default recovery rate assumptions and the probability of an issuer call prior to maturity would impact the value of the SLARS by approximately \$2 million. For additional information regarding sales, settlements and impairments of the SLARS, refer to Note 10 of these Consolidated Financial Statements.

(in millions)

Fair Value Measurement Using Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)

	Student loan auction rate securities
Beginning balance as of January 1, 2012	\$ 170.5
Total realized gains included in product sales and other	3.2
Total unrealized gains included in other comprehensive income	0.7
Sales	(86.6)
Settlements	(0.5)
Transfers in (out) of Level 3	
Ending balance as of June 30, 2012	\$ 87.3

**Table of Contents** 

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

Settlement assets - other available-for-sale securities. Prices for the municipal, corporate, and U.S. Government securities are not quoted on active exchanges but are priced through an independent third-party pricing service based on quotations from market-makers in the specific instruments or, where appropriate, from other market inputs. Bonds were valued under a market approach using observable inputs including reported trades, benchmark yields, broker/dealer quotes, issuer spreads and other standard inputs. Municipal paper was valued under a market approach using observable inputs including maturity date, issue date, credit rating, current commercial paper rates and settlement date.

The Company s experience with these types of investments and the expectations of the current investments held is that they will be satisfied at the current carrying amount. These securities were classified as Level 2.

**Derivative financial instruments.** The Company uses derivative instruments to mitigate certain risks. The Company's derivatives are not exchange listed and therefore the fair value is estimated under an income approach using Bloomberg analytics models that are based on readily observable market inputs. These models reflect the contractual terms of the derivatives, such as notional value and expiration date, as well as market-based observables including interest and foreign currency exchange rates, yield curves and the credit quality of the counterparties. The models also incorporate the Company's creditworthiness in order to appropriately reflect non-performance risk. Inputs to the derivative pricing models are generally observable and do not contain a high level of subjectivity and, accordingly, the Company's derivatives were classified within Level 2 of the fair value hierarchy. While the Company believes its estimates result in a reasonable reflection of the fair value of these instruments, the estimated values may not be representative of actual values that could have been realized or that will be realized in the near future. Refer to Note 11 of these Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding the Company's derivative financial instruments.

#### Assets and Liabilities Measured at Fair Value on a Non-Recurring Basis

During the six months ended June 30, 2012, the Company recorded impairments totaling approximately \$11 million on assets with a total carrying value of approximately \$27 million due to the sale, expected sale or discontinued use of certain assets. The impairments related to property and equipment, customer relationships, software, and goodwill.

The fair values of the impaired assets were estimated primarily using a discounted cash flow analysis, based on management s current cash flow projections and using assumptions that management believes are consistent with market participant assumptions. The inputs to the valuations are largely unobservable, and the measurements are accordingly classified as Level 3. All key assumptions and valuations were determined by and are the responsibility of management.

Note 13: Acquisition

In April 2012, the Company acquired the remaining approximately 30 percent noncontrolling interest in Omnipay, a provider of card and electronic payment processing services to merchant acquiring banks, for approximately 37.1 million euro, of which 19.0 million euro (\$25.1 million) was paid in April 2012 with the remainder to be paid in 2013.

#### Note 14: Supplemental Guarantor Condensed Consolidating Financial Statements

As described in Note 8 of these Consolidated Financial Statements, FDC s 9.875% senior notes, 12.625% senior notes, 10.55% senior notes and 11.25% senior subordinated notes are unconditionally guaranteed by substantially all existing and future, direct and indirect, wholly-owned, domestic subsidiaries of FDC other than Integrated Payment Systems Inc. (Guarantors). None of the other subsidiaries of FDC, either direct or indirect, guarantee the notes (Non-Guarantors). The Guarantors also unconditionally guarantee the senior secured revolving credit facility, senior secured term loan facility, the 8.875% senior secured notes and the 7.375% senior secured notes, which rank senior in right of payment to all existing and future unsecured and second lien indebtedness of FDC s guarantor subsidiaries. The Guarantors further unconditionally guarantee the 8.25% senior second lien notes and 8.75%/10.00% PIK toggle senior second lien notes which rank senior in right of payment to all existing and future unsecured indebtedness of FDC s guarantor subsidiaries. The 9.875% senior note, 12.625% senior note, and 10.55% senior note and 11.25% senior subordinated note guarantees are unsecured and rank equally in right of payment with all existing and future senior indebtedness of the guarantor subsidiaries but senior in right of payment to all existing and future senior subordinated note guarantees are unsecured and rank equally in right of payment with all existing and future senior subordinated indebtedness of the guarantor subsidiaries.

During the second quarter of 2011, the Company began allocating certain general and administrative expenses of the parent company to its subsidiaries. This allocation was inadvertently not reflected in the Company's previously reported supplemental guarantor condensed consolidating financial statements. The Company does not believe this exclusion was material. In addition, the Company corrected certain other immaterial errors. The adjustments

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

are limited to the guarantor footnote and do not affect any other reported amounts or disclosures in the Company s consolidated financial statements. The accompanying information for the six months ended June 30, 2012 reflects the correction of previously reported supplemental guarantor condensed consolidating financial statements for the three months ended March 31, 2012. A summary of the corrections is as follows:

#### **Increase (Decrease) from Amounts Previously Reported**

	Three months ended March 31, 2012								
	FDC Parent		Guarantor		Non-Guarantor		Consolidation		
(in millions)		Company		Subsidiaries	Subsidiaries		Adjustments		
(Loss) income before income taxes and equity									
earnings in affiliates	\$	13.2	\$	(22.4)	\$	(13.2)	\$	22.4	
Income tax (benefit) expense		13.2		(8.2)		(5.0)			
Net (loss) income				(14.2)		(8.2)		22.4	
Net (loss) income attributable to First Data									
Corporation				(14.2)		(8.2)		22.4	

	FDC	Parent	Guarantor	No	n-Guarantor	C	onsolidation
(in millions)	Con	ipany	Subsidiaries	S	Subsidiaries	A	djustments
(Loss) income before income taxes and equity							
earnings in affiliates	\$	0.8	\$ 0.8	\$	(3.3)	\$	1.7
Income tax (benefit) expense		0.8			(0.8)		
Net (loss) income			0.8		(2.5)		1.7
Net (loss) income attributable to First Data							
Corporation			0.8		(2.5)		1.7

(i ili)		Parent		Suarantor		Guarantor		nsolidation
(in millions)	Col	npany	31	ubsidiaries	Sui	osidiaries	A	djustments
(Loss) income before income taxes and equity								
earnings in affiliates	\$	0.8	\$	0.8	\$	(3.3)	\$	1.7
Income tax (benefit) expense		0.8				(0.8)		
Net (loss) income				0.8		(2.5)		1.7
Net (loss) income attributable to First Data								
Corporation				0.8		(2.5)		1.7

28

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

#### CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

	Three months ended March 31, 2012													
	FDC Parer As previously	nt Company	Guarantor As previously	Subsidiaries	Non-Guarant As previously	or Subsidiaries As	Consolidation As previously	n Adjustments						
(in millions)	reported	As corrected	reported	As corrected	reported	corrected	reported	As corrected						
Cost of services	\$	\$	\$ 455.6	\$ 444.0	\$ 285.7	\$ 297.3	\$ (45.9)	\$ (45.9)						
Selling, general and														
administrative	68.4	33.1	254.9	288.6	123.2	124.8								
Operating (loss) profit	(70.6)	(35.3)	178.7	156.6	108.9	95.7								
Equity earnings from														
consolidated subsidiaries	168.9	146.8	31.2	30.9			(200.1)	(177.7)						
(Loss) income before														
income taxes and equity														
earnings in affiliates	(337.2)	(324.0)	160.4	138.0	127.1	113.9	(200.1)	(177.7)						
Income tax (benefit)														
expense	(184.7)	(171.5)	65.9	57.7	10.6	5.6								
Net (loss) income	(152.5)	(152.5)	121.8	107.6	116.7	108.5	(200.1)	(177.7)						
Net (loss) income attributable to First Data														
Corporation	(152.5)	(152.5)	121.8	107.6	103.0	94.8	(224.8)	(202.4)						

	As pro	OC Paren			Guarantor As previously		Three months ender Subsidiaries		Non-Guaranto As previously		or Subsidiaries As		As previously	
(in millions)	rep	orted	As	corrected	re	ported	As	corrected	re	ported	co	orrected	reported	As corrected
Selling, general and														
administrative	\$	70.7	\$	68.5	\$	242.2	\$	241.1	\$	125.7	\$	129.0	\$	\$
Operating (loss) profit		(72.5)		(70.3)		146.4		147.5		138.1		134.8		
Equity earnings from														
consolidated subsidiaries		149.8		148.4		33.4		33.1					(183.2)	(181.5)
(Loss) income before income taxes and equity														
earnings in affiliates		(355.3)		(354.5)		135.0		135.8		153.7		150.4	(183.2)	(181.5)
Income tax (benefit)														
expense		(179.5)		(178.7)		68.1		68.1		23.3		22.5		
Net (loss) income		(175.8)		(175.8)		99.9		100.7		130.9		128.4	(183.2)	(181.5)
Net (loss) income attributable to First Data														
Corporation		(175.8)		(175.8)		99.7		100.7		116.6		113.9	(216.3)	(214.6)

## FIRST DATA CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## (Unaudited)

	Six months ended June 30, 2011													
		C Paren	t Com	pany	Guarantor Subsidiaries			Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries					or Subsidiaries	
	As pre	viously			As previously				As p	oreviously	As		As previously	
(in millions)	repo	rted	As c	orrected	rej	ported	Asc	corrected	re	eported	co	rrected	reported	As corrected
Selling, general and														
administrative	\$	134.2	\$	132.0	\$	471.1	\$	470.0	\$	245.0	\$	248.3	\$	\$
Operating (loss) profit		(138.1)		(135.9)		241.0		242.1		215.6		212.3		
Equity earnings from														
consolidated subsidiaries		279.2		277.8		56.2		55.9					(335.4)	(333.7)
(Loss) income before														
income taxes and equity														
earnings in affiliates		(777.1)		(776.3)		218.5		219.3		284.0		280.7	(335.4)	(333.7)
Income tax (benefit)														
expense		(384.2)		(383.4)		125.2		125.2		22.9		22.1		
Net (loss) income		(392.9)		(392.9)		154.1		154.9		261.5		259.0	(335.4)	(333.7)
Net (loss) income														
attributable to First Data														
Corporation		(392.9)		(392.9)		153.9		154.9		234.4		231.7	(388.3)	(386.6)

## CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

	As of December 31, 2011														
	As j	FDC Paren previously	t Cor	npany		Guarantor S previously	Subsi	idiaries		Guaranto reviously	or Subsidiaries <sup>v</sup>	ries Consolidation As previously		on Adjustments	
(in millions)	r	eported	As	corrected	1	eported	As	corrected	r	eported	As corrected		reported	As	corrected
ASSETS															
Investment in consolidated															
subsidiaries	\$	25,242.7	\$	25,150.6	\$	5,396.2	\$	5,395.3	\$		\$	\$	(30,638.9)	\$	(30,545.9)
Total assets		26,579.8		26,487.7		27,676.1		27,675.2		16,659.3	16,659.3		(30,638.9)		(30,545.9)
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY															
Intercompany payable															
(receivable)		5,707.0		5,614.9		(4,618.7)		(4,544.6)	)	(1,088.3)	(1,070.3)				
Total liabilities		26,483.2		26,391.1		5,968.5		6,042.7		4,349.2	4,367.1				
First Data Corporation															
stockholder s equity		96.6		96.6		21,707.5		21,632.5		5,580.5	5,562.5		(27,288.0)		(27,195.0)
Total equity		96.6		96.6		21,707.6		21,632.5		12,242.7	12,224.8		(30,638.9)		(30,545.9)
Total liabilities and															
equity		26,579.8		26,487.7		27,676.1		27,675.2		16,659.3	16,659.3		(30,638.9)		(30,545.9)

## FIRST DATA CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

## CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

	FDC Paren	it Company	Guarantor S		ed June 30, 2011 Non-Guaranto		Consolidation Adjustments		
(in millions) Source/(use)	As previously reported	As corrected	As previously reported	As corrected	As previously reported	As corrected	As previously reported	As corrected	
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES									
Net (loss) income	\$ (392.9)	\$ (392.9)	\$ 154.1	\$ 154.9	\$ 261.5	\$ 259.0	\$ (335.4)	\$ (333.7)	
Other non-cash and non-operating items, net	(223.4)	(222.0)	(117.1)	(116.8)	3.9	3.9	335.4	333.7	
(Decrease) increase in cash resulting from changes in operating assets and liabilities, excluding the effects of acquisitions and dispositions	(111.0)	(110.2)	171.3	171.3	104.7	103.9			
Net cash (used in)	(111.0)	(110.2)	171.5	171.5	101.7	103.5			
provided by operating activities	(623.5)	(621.3)	679.8	680.9	578.5	575.2			
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES									
Intercompany	665.1	662.9	(603.3)	(604.4)	(61.8)	(58.5)			
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	625.0	622.8	(630.2)	(631.3)	(459.8)	(456.5)	156.0	156.0	
				31					

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

The following tables present the results of operations, comprehensive income, financial position and cash flows of FDC ( FDC Parent Company ), the Guarantor subsidiaries, the Non-Guarantor subsidiaries and consolidation adjustments for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, and as of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011 to arrive at the information for FDC on a consolidated basis.

	Three months ended June 30, 2012										
	<b>FDC Parent</b>		Guarantor		-Guarantor		nsolidation				
(in millions)	Company		Subsidiaries	Su	bsidiaries	Ad	ljustments	Co	onsolidated		
Revenues:											
Transaction and processing service fees	\$	\$	1,052.0	\$	619.6	\$	(49.4)	\$	1,622.2		
Product sales and other			146.7		86.2		(15.9)		217.0		
Reimbursable debit network fees, postage											
and other			615.0		242.2		(10.9)		846.3		
			1,813.7		948.0		(76.2)		2,685.5		
Expenses:											
Cost of services (exclusive of items											
shown below)			421.0		341.8		(49.4)		713.4		
Cost of products sold			65.2		36.9		(15.9)		86.2		
Selling, general and administrative	32.2	2	293.6		133.1				458.9		
Reimbursable debit network fees, postage											
and other			615.0		242.2		(10.9)		846.3		
Depreciation and amortization	1.9	)	178.0		114.6				294.5		
Other operating expenses:											
Restructuring, net	(0.2	2)	1.7		11.7				13.2		
Impairments	,		5.1						5.1		
•	33.9	)	1,579.6		880.3		(76.2)		2,417.6		
Operating (loss) profit	(33.9	9)	234.1		67.7				267.9		
Interest income	0.1		0.1		1.5				1.7		
Interest expense	(476.3	3)	(1.7)		(2.7)				(480.7)		
Interest income (expense) from	· ·		,		,						
intercompany notes	48.2	2	(49.7)		1.5						
Other income (expense)	0.6		( )		(23.2)				(22.6)		
Equity earnings from consolidated					( )				(,		
subsidiaries	141.9	)	50.3				(192.2)				
	(285.5		(1.0)		(22.9)		(192.2)		(501.6)		
(Loss) income before income taxes and	(====	,	(-11)		(==1,5)		(-7)		(0 0 110)		
equity earnings in affiliates	(319.4	(.)	233.1		44.8		(192.2)		(233.7)		
Income tax (benefit) expense	(162.0		98.9		(11.6)		(1)2.2)		(74.7)		
Equity earnings in affiliates	(102.0	.,	43.3		0.7				44.0		
Net (loss) income	(157.4	1)	177.5		57.1		(192.2)		(115.0)		
Less: Net income attributable to	(137.1		177.5		37.1		(1)2.2)		(113.0)		
noncontrolling interests and redeemable											
noncontrolling interests and redeemaste					15.3		27.1		42.4		
Net (loss) income attributable to First					15.5		27.1		12.1		
Data Corporation	\$ (157.4	<b>)</b> \$	177.5	\$	41.8	\$	(219.3)	\$	(157.4)		
Comprehensive (loss) income	\$ (305.4	<i>'</i>	165.3	\$	(120.5)	\$	(3.3)	\$	(263.9)		
comprehensive (1033) medine	ψ (505.4	Ψ	105.5	Ψ	(120.3)	Ψ	(3.3)	Ψ	(203.9)		

Less: Comprehensive income attributable to noncontrolling interests and redeemable noncontrolling interest 14.4 27.1 41.5 Comprehensive (loss) income attributable to First Data Corporation \$ (305.4) \$ 165.3 \$ (30.4)(305.4) (134.9)\$ \$

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## (Unaudited)

	Six months ended June 30, 2012											
	FDC Pare			uarantor		n-Guarantor		solidation				
(in millions)	Compan	у	Sul	bsidiaries	S	Subsidiaries	Adj	ustments	Co	nsolidated		
Revenues:												
Transaction and processing service fees	\$		\$	2,061.3	\$	1,209.5	\$	(95.3)	\$	3,175.5		
Product sales and other				279.3		170.3		(29.2)		420.4		
Reimbursable debit network fees, postage												
and other				1,205.5		469.5		(21.4)		1,653.6		
				3,546.1		1,849.3		(145.9)		5,249.5		
Expenses:												
Cost of services (exclusive of items												
shown below)				865.0		639.1		(95.3)		1,408.8		
Cost of products sold				129.9		70.5		(29.2)		171.2		
Selling, general and administrative		65.3		582.2		257.9				905.4		
Reimbursable debit network fees, postage												
and other				1,205.5		469.5		(21.4)		1,653.6		
Depreciation and amortization		4.1		366.1		233.4				603.6		
Other operating expenses:												
Restructuring, net		(0.2)		1.6		15.5				16.9		
Impairments		( )		5.1						5.1		
•		69.2		3,155.4		1,685.9		(145.9)		4,764.6		
Operating (loss) profit		69.2)		390.7		163.4		(2.2.5)		484.9		
Interest income	`	0.1		0.3		3.8				4.2		
Interest expense	(9	33.0)		(3.4)		(5.4)				(941.8)		
Interest income (expense) from	()	55.0)		(3.1)		(3.1)				() 11.0)		
intercompany notes		94.9		(97.9)		3.0						
Other income (expense)		24.9)		0.2		(6.1)				(30.8)		
Equity earnings from consolidated	,	21.7)		0.2		(0.1)				(30.0)		
subsidiaries	2	88.7		81.2				(369.9)				
Substituties		74.2)		(19.6)		(4.7)		(369.9)		(968.4)		
(Loss) income before income taxes and	(3	74.2)		(17.0)		(4.7)		(307.7)		(200.4)		
equity earnings in affiliates	(6	43.4)		371.1		158.7		(369.9)		(483.5)		
Income tax (benefit) expense	•	33.5)		156.6		(6.0)		(309.9)		(182.9)		
Equity earnings in affiliates	(3	33.3)		70.6		0.9				71.5		
Net (loss) income	(2	09.9)		285.1		165.6		(369.9)		(229.1)		
Less: Net income attributable to	(3	09.9)		203.1		105.0		(309.9)		(229.1)		
noncontrolling interests and redeemable						20.0		51.8		90.9		
noncontrolling interests						29.0		31.8		80.8		
Net (loss) income attributable to First	¢ (2	09.9)	¢	205 1	¢	126.6	¢.	(401.7)	ď	(200.0)		
Data Corporation			\$	285.1	\$	136.6	\$	(421.7)	\$	(309.9)		
Comprehensive (loss) income	\$ (3	49.7)	\$	278.9	\$	70.9	\$	(272.0)	\$	(271.9)		
Less: Comprehensive income attributable												
to noncontrolling interests and						26.0		<b>71</b> C		<b>55</b> 0		
redeemable noncontrolling interest						26.0		51.8		77.8		
Comprehensive (loss) income attributable	Φ	40.5	Ф	050.0	Φ.	44.6	Ф	(222.0)	Ф	(2.10.7)		
to First Data Corporation	\$ (3	49.7)	\$	278.9	\$	44.9	\$	(323.8)	\$	(349.7)		

## FIRST DATA CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## (Unaudited)

Thre	e months ended June 30	, 2011
	(As Corrected)	
or	Non-Guaranter	Cor

(in millions)	C Parent mpany	Guarantor Ibsidiaries	Non	-Guarantor bsidiaries	solidation justments	Co	nsolidated
Revenues:							
Transaction and processing service fees	\$	\$ 1,015.6	\$	619.8	\$ (42.0)	\$	1,593.4
Product sales and other		136.5		97.0	(16.1)		217.4
Reimbursable debit network fees, postage							
and other		634.1		325.5	(20.6)		939.0
		1,786.2		1,042.3	(78.7)		2,749.8
Expenses:							
Cost of services (exclusive of items							
shown below)		489.6		271.9	(42.0)		719.5
Cost of products sold		66.9		41.7	(16.1)		92.5
Selling, general and administrative	68.5	241.1		129.0			438.6
Reimbursable debit network fees, postage							
and other		634.1		325.5	(20.6)		939.0
Depreciation and amortization	2.1	202.2		125.5			329.8
Other operating expenses:							
Restructuring, net	(0.3)	4.8		13.9			18.4
	70.3	1,638.7		907.5	(78.7)		2,537.8
Operating (loss) profit	(70.3)	147.5		134.8			212.0
Interest income	0.1	0.2		1.6			1.9
Interest expense	(456.9)	(2.1)		(3.3)			(462.3)
Interest income (expense) from							
intercompany notes	39.9	(42.9)		3.0			
Other income (expense)	(15.7)			14.3			(1.4)
Equity earnings from consolidated							
subsidiaries	148.4	33.1			(181.5)		
	(284.2)	(11.7)		15.6	(181.5)		(461.8)
(Loss) income before income taxes and							
equity earnings in affiliates	(354.5)	135.8		150.4	(181.5)		(249.8)
Income tax (benefit) expense	(178.7)	68.1		22.5			(88.1)
Equity earnings in affiliates		33.0		0.5			33.5
Net (loss) income	(175.8)	100.7		128.4	(181.5)		(128.2)
Less: Net income attributable to							
noncontrolling interests and redeemable							
noncontrolling interest				14.5	33.1		47.6
Net (loss) income attributable to First							
Data Corporation	\$ (175.8)	\$ 100.7	\$	113.9	\$ (214.6)	\$	(175.8)
Comprehensive (loss) income	\$ (131.4)	\$ 78.4	\$	177.0	\$ (198.4)	\$	(74.4)
Less: Comprehensive income attributable							
to noncontrolling interests and							
redeemable noncontrolling interests				23.9	33.1		57.0
Comprehensive (loss) income attributable							
to First Data Corporation	\$ (131.4)	\$ 78.4	\$	153.1	\$ (231.5)	\$	(131.4)

## FIRST DATA CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## (Unaudited)

## Six months ended June 30, 2011

	(As Corrected)									
	FDC P	arent	G	uarantor	,	-Guarantor	Cons	solidation		
(in millions)	Comp		_	bsidiaries		bsidiaries		ustments	Co	nsolidated
Revenues:	•	·					ŭ			
Transaction and processing service fees	\$		\$	1,966.3	\$	1,188.6	\$	(78.5)	\$	3,076.4
Product sales and other				267.5		177.4		(30.6)		414.3
Reimbursable debit network fees, postage										
and other				1,225.6		617.9		(40.2)		1,803.3
				3,459.4		1,983.9		(149.3)		5,294.0
Expenses:										
Cost of services (exclusive of items										
shown below)				952.7		561.8		(78.5)		1,436.0
Cost of products sold				135.2		78.7		(30.6)		183.3
Selling, general and administrative		132.0		470.0		248.3				850.3
Reimbursable debit network fees, postage										
and other				1,225.6		617.9		(40.2)		1,803.3
Depreciation and amortization		4.3		418.3		249.0				671.6
Other operating expenses:										
Restructuring, net		(0.4)		15.5		15.9				31.0
		135.9		3,217.3		1,771.6		(149.3)		4,975.5
Operating (loss) profit		(135.9)		242.1		212.3				318.5
Interest income		0.2		0.4		3.2				3.8
Interest expense		(894.2)		(3.7)		(6.7)				(904.6)
Interest income (expense) from										
intercompany notes		75.7		(84.7)		9.0				
Other income (expense)		(99.9)		9.3		62.9				(27.7)
Equity earnings from consolidated										
subsidiaries		277.8		55.9				(333.7)		
		(640.4)		(22.8)		68.4		(333.7)		(928.5)
(Loss) income before income taxes and										
equity earnings in affiliates		(776.3)		219.3		280.7		(333.7)		(610.0)
Income tax (benefit) expense		(383.4)		125.2		22.1				(236.1)
Equity earnings in affiliates				60.8		0.4				61.2
Net (loss) income		(392.9)		154.9		259.0		(333.7)		(312.7)
Less: Net (loss) income attributable to										
noncontrolling interests and redeemable										
noncontrolling interest						27.3		52.9		80.2
Net (loss) income attributable to First										
Data Corporation	\$	(392.9)	\$	154.9	\$	231.7	\$	(386.6)	\$	(392.9)
Comprehensive (loss) income	\$	(192.1)	\$	202.7	\$	439.3	\$	(552.2)	\$	(102.3)
Less: Comprehensive income attributable										
to noncontrolling interests and										
redeemable noncontrolling interests						36.9		52.9		89.8
Comprehensive (loss) income attributable										
to First Data Corporation	\$	(192.1)	\$	202.7	\$	402.4	\$	(605.1)	\$	(192.1)

## FIRST DATA CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## (Unaudited)

(in millions)	C Parent ompany	Guarantor ubsidiaries	Non	June 30, 2012 -Guarantor absidiaries	onsolidation djustments	Co	onsolidated
ASSETS	• •						
Current assets:							
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 128.7	\$ 42.8	\$	312.0	\$	\$	483.5
Accounts receivable, net of allowance							
for doubtful accounts	1.5	938.9		747.0			1,687.4
Settlement assets (a)		6,504.4		5,253.5			11,757.9
Other current assets	76.9	223.6		72.5			373.0
Total current assets	207.1	7,709.7		6,385.0			14,301.8
Property and equipment, net of							
accumulated depreciation	29.9	589.8		234.9			854.6
Goodwill		9,508.6		7,624.2			17,132.8
Customer relationships, net of							
accumulated amortization		2,278.3		1,802.8			4,081.1
Other intangibles, net of accumulated							
amortization	605.7	648.3		620.3			1,874.3
Investment in affiliates		1,404.4		37.8			1,442.2
Long-term settlement assets (a)				99.8			99.8
Other long-term assets	447.3	331.5		92.2			871.0
Investment in consolidated subsidiaries	25,502.4	5,366.5			(30,868.9)		
Total assets	\$ 26,792.4	\$ 27,837.1	\$	16,897.0	\$ (30,868.9)	\$	40,657.6
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY							
Current liabilities:							
Accounts payable	\$ 7.5	\$ 149.0	\$	84.6	\$	\$	241.1
Short-term and current portion of							
long-term borrowings	0.3	47.4		54.5			102.2
Settlement obligations (a)		6,504.4		5,350.9			11,855.3
Other current liabilities	599.6	568.5		378.8			1,546.9
Total current liabilities	607.4	7,269.3		5,868.8			13,745.5
Long-term borrowings	22,423.2	67.7		23.5			22,514.4
Long-term deferred tax (assets)							
liabilities	(1,114.3)	1,647.2		100.4			633.3
Intercompany payable (receivable)	6,566.7	(5,380.6)		(1,186.1)			
Intercompany notes	(1,990.2)	2,042.1		(51.9)			
Other long-term liabilities	594.7	114.8		26.4			735.9
Total liabilities	27,087.5	5,760.5		4,781.1			37,629.1
Redeemable equity interest				67.0	(67.0)		
Redeemable noncontrolling interest					67.0		67.0
First Data Corporation stockholder s							
(deficit) equity	(295.1)	22,076.6		5,494.6	(27,571.2)		(295.1)
Noncontrolling interests				58.1	3,198.5		3,256.6
Equity of consolidated alliance				6,496.2	(6,496.2)		
Total equity	(295.1)	22,076.6		12,048.9	(30,868.9)		2,961.5
Total liabilities and equity	\$ 26,792.4	\$ 27,837.1	\$	16,897.0	\$ (30,868.9)	\$	40,657.6

## FIRST DATA CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## (Unaudited)

As of Do	ecember	31.	, 20	11
----------	---------	-----	------	----

Pinch   Pinc				(As Corrected)							
Carbon acash equivalents		FI	OC Parent	(	Guarantor	Non	-Guarantor	Co	onsolidation		
Current assets:         Cash and cash equivalents         \$ 162.2         \$ 37.1         \$ 286.4         \$ \$ 485.7           Ceson are cereivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts         25.3         939.4         883.9         1,848.6           Settlement assets (a)         6,093.2         4,565.1         10,658.3           Other current assets         233.2         7,281.7         5,800.6         13,315.5           Property and equipment, net of accountalated depreciation         31.4         623.5         281.0         935.9           Goodwill         9,510.5         7,694.1         1,7204.6         1,7204.6           Customer relationships, net of accountulated amortization         9,510.5         7,694.1         1,7204.6           Other intangibles, net of accountulated amortization         606.8         638.7         633.7         1,879.2           Investment in affiliates         1,452.8         37.8         1,490.6         1,879.2           Long-term settlement assets (a)         1,452.8         37.8         1,490.6         1,810.0           Other long-term assets         465.7         304.3         74.1         9,40.276.3         1,810.0           Total assets         5         2,487.7         9,765.2         8,16.659.3         3,03.545.9         1,81		(	Company	Sı	ubsidiaries	Su	bsidiaries	Adjustments		Consolidated	
Cash and cash equivalents         \$ 162.2         \$ 37.1         \$ 286.4         \$ 88.39         488.7           Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts         25.3         939.4         883.9         1,848.6         1,848.6           Settlement assets (a)         6,093.2         4,565.1         322.9         322.9         10.658.3         30.0         35.2         328.2         328.2         10.658.3         30.0         35.25         328.2         10.0         55.2         328.2         35.2         10.0         55.2         328.2         35.2         7,781.7         5,800.6         31.315.5         57.0         7,694.1         31.315.5         7.0         10.0         10.0         30.0         30.0         30.0         30.0         30.0         30.0         30.0         30.0         30.0         4,425.4         4.425.4	ASSETS										
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts         25.3         939.4         883.9         1,848.6           Cettlement assets (a)         6,093.2         4,565.1         10,658.3           Other current assets         45.7         212.0         56.5         322.9           Total current assets         233.2         7,281.7         5,800.6         33,315.5           Property and equipment, net of accountlated depreciation         31.4         623.5         281.0         95.00           Goodwill         9,510.5         7,694.1         17.204.6           Customer relationships, net of accountlated amortization         2,468.4         1,957.0         4,425.4           Other Intangibles, net of accountlated amortization         606.8         638.7         633.7         1,879.2           Investment in affiliates         1,452.8         37.8         1,879.2           Investment in affiliates         465.7         304.3         74.1         841.0           Other long-term assets         465.7         304.3         74.1         841.0           Other long-term assets         465.7         304.3         74.1         840.5         840.7           Total carrent in affiliates         25,150.6         5,395.3         (30,545.9)         840.2											
Recommend sasets (a)	•	\$	162.2	\$	37.1	\$	286.4	\$		\$	485.7
Settlement assets (a)         6,093.2         4,565.1         10,658.3           Other current assets         45.7         212.0         65.2         322.9           Total current assets         233.2         7,281.7         5,800.6         13,315.5           Property and equipment, net of accumulated depreciation         31.4         623.5         281.0         9,505.9           Goodwill         9,510.5         7,694.1         17,204.6           Customer relationships, net of accumulated amorization         2,468.4         1,957.0         4,425.4           Other intangibles, net of accumulated amorization         606.8         638.7         633.7         1,879.2           Investment in affiliates         1,452.8         37.8         1,490.6           Long-term settlement assets (a)         606.8         638.7         74.1         844.1           Investment in consolidated subsidiaries         25,150.6         5,395.3         3(30,545.9)         40,270.8           Total assets         26,647.7         \$ 133.4         \$ 85.4         \$ 8.20.9           Short-term liabilities         \$ 7.1         \$ 113.4         \$ 85.4         \$ 8.20.9           Short-term and current portion of long-term borrowings         0,3         39.6         93.5         133.4     <	Accounts receivable, net of allowance										
Other current assets         45.7         212.0         65.2         322.9           Total current assets         233.2         7,281.7         5,800.6         13,315.5           Property and equipment, net of accumulated depreciation         31.4         623.5         281.0         935.9           Goodwill         2,468.4         1,957.0         4,425.4           Customer relationships, net of accumulated amortization         606.8         638.7         633.7         1,879.2           Investment in affiliates         1,452.8         37.8         1,490.6           Long-term settlement assets (a)         818.10         181.0         181.0           Other long-term assets         465.7         304.3         74.1         844.1           Investment in considated subsidiaries         25,150.6         5,395.3         (30,545.9)         844.1           Investment processor         26,487.7         27,675.2         16,659.3         30,545.9         840,276.3           Total assets         26,487.7         113.4         85.4         8         8         20.5           Investment inabilities         7.1         113.4         85.4         8         8         20.5           Bong-term liabilities         69.1         6,993.2	for doubtful accounts		25.3								
Total current assets	Settlement assets (a)				,						
Property and equipment, net of accumulated depreciation   31.4   623.5   281.0   935.9   (30.54)   (30.5	Other current assets										
accumulated depreciation         31.4         62.3.5         281.0         935.9           Goodwill         9,510.5         7,694.1         17,204.6           Customer relationships, net of accumulated amortization         2,468.4         1,957.0         4,425.4           Other intangibles, net of accumulated amortization         606.8         638.7         633.7         1,879.2           Investment in affiliates         1,452.8         37.8         1,490.6           Long-term settlement assets (a)         181.0         181.0           Other long-term assets         465.7         304.3         74.1         844.1           Investment in consolidated subsidiaries         25,150.6         5,395.3         (30,545.9)         181.0           Total assets         26,487.7         27,675.2         16,659.3         30,545.9         40,276.3           Total assets DEQUITY         113.4         8 85.4         8 20,545.9         20,595.9           Bloog-term barrowings         0.3         39.6         93.5         30,345.9         40,276.3           Short-term and current portion of long-term barrowings         0.3         39.6         93.5         133.4         814.3         14,424.6         10,837.8         10,837.8         133.4         814.3         14,424.			233.2		7,281.7		5,800.6				13,315.5
Goodwill         9,510.5         7,694.1         17,204.6           Customer relationships, net of accumulated amortization         2,468.4         1,957.0         4,425.4           Other intangibles, net of accumulated amortization         606.8         638.7         633.7         1,879.2           Investment in affiliates         1,452.8         37.8         1,490.6           Long-term settlement assets (a)         181.0         181.0           Other long-term assets         465.7         304.3         74.1         844.1           Investment in consolidated subsidiaries         25,150.6         5,395.3         (30,545.9)         \$ 40,276.3           Total assets         2,6487.7         27,675.2         \$ 16,659.3         \$ 0,3545.9         \$ 40,276.3           LABILITIES AND EQUITY         Turner liabilities         8         7.1         \$ 113.4         \$ 85.4         \$ 20,545.9         \$ 40,276.3           Short-term and current portion of long-term borrowings         0.3         39.6         93.5         \$ 133.4           Settlement obligations (a)         5,944.6         4,944.6         1,0837.8         \$ 14,423.1           Total current liabilities         697.9         6,790.8         5,331.5         12,820.2           Long-term borrowings         1,6											
Customer relationships, net of accumulated accumulated amortization         2,468.4         1,957.0         4,425.4           Other intangibles, net of accumulated amortization         606.8         638.7         633.7         1,879.2           Investment in affilitates         1,452.8         37.8         1,490.6           Long-term settlement assets (a)         2,150.6         5,395.3         74.1         844.1           Investment in consolidated subsidiaries         25,150.6         5,395.3         (30,545.9)         8,40,276.3           Total assets         26,487.7         27,675.2         16,659.3         30,354.5         8,40,276.3           LIABILITIES AND EQUITY           Current liabilities           Accounts payable         7.1         113.4         8,85.4         8,205.9         205.9           South-term and current portion of long-term borrowings         0,3         39.6         93.5         133.4         133.	accumulated depreciation		31.4		623.5		281.0				
Communication   Communicatio					9,510.5		7,694.1				17,204.6
Other intangibles, net of accumulated amortization         606.8         638.7         633.7         1,879.2           Investment in affiliates         1,452.8         37.8         1,490.6           Long-term settlement assets (a)         181.0         181.0           Other long-term assets         465.7         304.3         74.1         844.1           Investment in consolidated subsidiaries         25,150.6         5,95.3         (30,545.9)         40,276.3           Total assets         26,487.7         27,675.2         16,659.3         (30,545.9)         40,276.3           LIABILITIES AND EQUITY           Current liabilities           Accounts payable         7.1         113.4         85.4         \$         205.9           Short-term and current portion of long-term borrowings         0.3         39.6         93.5         \$         205.9           Short-term and current portion of long-term borrowings         0.3         39.6         93.5         \$         20.9           Scattlement obligations (a)         6,093.2         4,744.6         10,837.8         0.0         1,643.1         0.0         1,643.1         0.0         1,643.1         0.0         1,643.1         0.0         1,643.1         0.0         1,643.1											
amortization         606.8         638.7         633.7         1,879.2           Investment in affiliates         1,452.8         37.8         1,490.6           Long-term settlement assets (a)         181.0         181.0           Other long-term assets         465.7         304.3         74.1         844.1           Investment in consolidated subsidiaries         25,150.6         5,395.3         (30,545.9)         40,276.3           Total assets         26,487.7         27,675.2         16,659.3         (30,545.9)         40,276.3           LLABILITIES AND EQUITY         200.0         113.4         85.4         \$ 205.9         40,276.3           Short-term and current portion of long-term and current portion of long-term and current portion of long-term borrowings         0.3         39.6         93.5         133.4           Settlement obligations (a)         6,093.2         4,744.6         10,837.8         10,837.8           Other current liabilities         690.5         544.6         408.0         1,643.1         104.0         1,643.1         104.0         1,643.1         104.0         1,643.1         104.0         1,643.1         104.0         1,643.1         104.0         1,643.1         104.0         1,643.1         104.0         1,643.1         104.0	accumulated amortization				2,468.4		1,957.0				4,425.4
Investment in affiliates	Other intangibles, net of accumulated										
Total current liabilities   Content assets (a)   Content asset (a)	amortization		606.8		638.7		633.7				1,879.2
Other long-term assets         465.7         304.3         74.1         844.1           Investment in consolidated subsidiaries         25,150.6         5,395.3         (30,545.9)         Total assets         \$ 26,487.7         \$ 27,675.2         \$ 16,659.3         \$ (30,545.9)         \$ 40,276.3           LIABILITIES AND EQUITY           Current liabilities:           Accounts payable         \$ 7.1         \$ 113.4         \$ 85.4         \$ 205.9           Short-term and current portion of long-term borrowings         0.3         39.6         93.5         133.4           Settlement obligations (a)         6,093.2         4,744.6         10,837.8           Other current liabilities         690.5         544.6         408.0         1,643.1           Total current liabilities         697.9         6,790.8         5,331.5         12,820.2           Long-term borrowings         22,422.4         69.0         30.3         22,521.7           Long-term deferred tax (assets)         1         1,677.5         109.5         695.4           Intercompany payable (receivable)         5,614.9         (4,544.6)         (1,070.3)           Intercompany payable (receivable)         5,614.9         (4,544.6)         (1,070.3)	Investment in affiliates				1,452.8		37.8				1,490.6
Investment in consolidated subsidiaries   25,150.6   5,395.3   (30,545.9)   40,276.3	Long-term settlement assets (a)										181.0
Total assets					304.3		74.1				844.1
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY           Current liabilities:           Accounts payable         \$ 7.1         \$ 113.4         \$ 85.4         \$ 205.9           Short-term and current portion of long-term borrowings         0.3         39.6         93.5         133.4           Settlement obligations (a)         6,093.2         4,744.6         10,837.8           Other current liabilities         690.5         544.6         408.0         1,643.1           Total current birabilities         697.9         6,790.8         5,331.5         12,820.2           Long-term borrowings         22,422.4         69.0         30.3         22,521.7           Long-term deferred tax (assets)         11,647.5         109.5         695.4           Intercompany payable (receivable)         5,614.9         (4,544.6)         (1,070.3)           Intercompany notes         (1,887.3)         1,949.9         (62.6)           Other long-term liabilities         634.8         100.1         28.7         763.6           Total liabilities         26,391.1         6,042.7         4,367.1         36,800.9           Redeemable equity interest         67.4         (67.4)           First Data Corporation stockholder sequity         96.6         21,632.5	Investment in consolidated subsidiaries		25,150.6		5,395.3				(30,545.9)		
Current liabilities:   Accounts payable   \$ 7.1   \$ 113.4   \$ 85.4   \$ 205.9	Total assets	\$	26,487.7	\$	27,675.2	\$	16,659.3	\$	(30,545.9)	\$	40,276.3
Accounts payable         \$ 7.1         \$ 113.4         \$ 85.4         \$ 205.9           Short-term and current portion of long-term borrowings         0.3         39.6         93.5         133.4           Settlement obligations (a)         6,093.2         4,744.6         10,837.8           Other current liabilities         690.5         544.6         408.0         1,643.1           Total current liabilities         697.9         6,790.8         5,331.5         12,820.2           Long-term borrowings         22,422.4         69.0         30.3         22,521.7           Long-term deferred tax (assets)         1         1,677.5         109.5         695.4           Intercompany payable (receivable)         5,614.9         (4,544.6)         (1,070.3)         1           Intercompany notes         (1,887.3)         1,949.9         (62.6)         (62.6)         (66.6)           Other long-term liabilities         634.8         100.1         28.7         763.6           Total labilities         26,391.1         6,042.7         4,367.1         36,800.9           Redeemable equity interest         67.4         (67.4)           First Data Corporation stockholder sequity         96.6         21,632.5         5,562.5         (27,195.0)	LIABILITIES AND EQUITY										
Short-term and current portion of long-term borrowings   0.3   39.6   93.5   133.4     Settlement obligations (a)   6,093.2   4,744.6   10,837.8     Other current liabilities   690.5   544.6   408.0   1,643.1     Total current liabilities   697.9   6,790.8   5,331.5   12,820.2     Long-term borrowings   22,422.4   69.0   30.3   22,521.7     Long-term deferred tax (assets)	Current liabilities:										
long-term borrowings         0.3         39.6         93.5         133.4           Settlement obligations (a)         6,093.2         4,744.6         10,837.8           Other current liabilities         690.5         544.6         408.0         1,643.1           Total current liabilities         697.9         6,790.8         5,331.5         12,820.2           Long-term borrowings         22,422.4         69.0         30.3         22,521.7           Long-term deferred tax (assets)         1         1,677.5         109.5         695.4           Intercompany payable (receivable)         5,614.9         (4,544.6)         (1,070.3)         1           Intercompany notes         (1,887.3)         1,949.9         (62.6)         60.6         60.6           Other long-term liabilities         634.8         100.1         28.7         763.6         763.6           Total liabilities         26,391.1         6,042.7         4,367.1         36,800.9         8           Redeemable equity interest         67.4         (67.4)         67.4         67.4         67.4           First Data Corporation stockholder s         69.6         21,632.5         5,562.5         (27,195.0)         96.6           equity         60.8 <t< td=""><td>Accounts payable</td><td>\$</td><td>7.1</td><td>\$</td><td>113.4</td><td>\$</td><td>85.4</td><td>\$</td><td></td><td>\$</td><td>205.9</td></t<>	Accounts payable	\$	7.1	\$	113.4	\$	85.4	\$		\$	205.9
Settlement obligations (a)         6,093.2         4,744.6         10,837.8           Other current liabilities         690.5         544.6         408.0         1,643.1           Total current liabilities         697.9         6,790.8         5,331.5         12,820.2           Long-term borrowings         22,422.4         69.0         30.3         22,521.7           Long-term deferred tax (assets)         (1,091.6)         1,677.5         109.5         695.4           Intercompany payable (receivable)         5,614.9         (4,544.6)         (1,070.3)           Intercompany notes         (1,887.3)         1,949.9         (62.6)           Other long-term liabilities         634.8         100.1         28.7         763.6           Total liabilities         26,391.1         6,042.7         4,367.1         36,800.9           Redeemable equity interest         67.4         (67.4)           Redeemable noncontrolling interest         67.4         (67.4)           First Data Corporation stockholder sequity         96.6         21,632.5         5,562.5         (27,195.0)         96.6           Noncontrolling interests         60.8         3,250.6         3,311.4           Equity of consolidated alliance         6,601.5         (6,601.5) <td>Short-term and current portion of</td> <td></td>	Short-term and current portion of										
Other current liabilities         690.5         544.6         408.0         1,643.1           Total current liabilities         697.9         6,790.8         5,331.5         12,820.2           Long-term borrowings         22,422.4         69.0         30.3         22,521.7           Long-term deferred tax (assets)         liabilities         (1,091.6)         1,677.5         109.5         695.4           Intercompany payable (receivable)         5,614.9         (4,544.6)         (1,070.3)	long-term borrowings		0.3		39.6		93.5				133.4
Total current liabilities         697.9         6,790.8         5,331.5         12,820.2           Long-term borrowings         22,422.4         69.0         30.3         22,521.7           Long-term deferred tax (assets)         liabilities         (1,091.6)         1,677.5         109.5         695.4           Intercompany payable (receivable)         5,614.9         (4,544.6)         (1,070.3)         (1,070.3)           Intercompany notes         (1,887.3)         1,949.9         (62.6)         (62.6)           Other long-term liabilities         634.8         100.1         28.7         763.6           Total liabilities         26,391.1         6,042.7         4,367.1         36,800.9           Redeemable equity interest         67.4         (67.4)         67.4           First Data Corporation stockholder sequity         96.6         21,632.5         5,562.5         (27,195.0)         96.6           Noncontrolling interests         60.8         3,250.6         3,311.4           Equity of consolidated alliance         6,601.5         (6,601.5)           Total equity         96.6         21,632.5         12,224.8         (30,545.9)         3,408.0	Settlement obligations (a)				6,093.2		4,744.6				10,837.8
Long-term borrowings       22,422.4       69.0       30.3       22,521.7         Long-term deferred tax (assets)       Iliabilities       (1,091.6)       1,677.5       109.5       695.4         Intercompany payable (receivable)       5,614.9       (4,544.6)       (1,070.3)         Intercompany notes       (1,887.3)       1,949.9       (62.6)         Other long-term liabilities       634.8       100.1       28.7       763.6         Total liabilities       26,391.1       6,042.7       4,367.1       36,800.9         Redeemable equity interest       67.4       (67.4)         Redeemable noncontrolling interest       67.4       (67.4)         First Data Corporation stockholder sequity       96.6       21,632.5       5,562.5       (27,195.0)       96.6         Noncontrolling interests       60.8       3,250.6       3,311.4         Equity of consolidated alliance       6,601.5       (6,601.5)         Total equity       96.6       21,632.5       12,224.8       (30,545.9)       3,408.0	Other current liabilities		690.5		544.6		408.0				1,643.1
Long-term deferred tax (assets)   1,677.5   109.5   695.4	Total current liabilities		697.9		6,790.8		5,331.5				12,820.2
liabilities         (1,091.6)         1,677.5         109.5         695.4           Intercompany payable (receivable)         5,614.9         (4,544.6)         (1,070.3)           Intercompany notes         (1,887.3)         1,949.9         (62.6)           Other long-term liabilities         634.8         100.1         28.7         763.6           Total liabilities         26,391.1         6,042.7         4,367.1         36,800.9           Redeemable equity interest         67.4         (67.4)           Redeemable noncontrolling interest         67.4         (67.4)           First Data Corporation stockholder s         equity         96.6         21,632.5         5,562.5         (27,195.0)         96.6           Noncontrolling interests         60.8         3,250.6         3,311.4           Equity of consolidated alliance         6,601.5         (6,601.5)           Total equity         96.6         21,632.5         12,224.8         (30,545.9)         3,408.0	Long-term borrowings		22,422.4		69.0		30.3				22,521.7
liabilities         (1,091.6)         1,677.5         109.5         695.4           Intercompany payable (receivable)         5,614.9         (4,544.6)         (1,070.3)           Intercompany notes         (1,887.3)         1,949.9         (62.6)           Other long-term liabilities         634.8         100.1         28.7         763.6           Total liabilities         26,391.1         6,042.7         4,367.1         36,800.9           Redeemable equity interest         67.4         (67.4)           Redeemable noncontrolling interest         67.4         (67.4)           First Data Corporation stockholder s         equity         96.6         21,632.5         5,562.5         (27,195.0)         96.6           Noncontrolling interests         60.8         3,250.6         3,311.4           Equity of consolidated alliance         6,601.5         (6,601.5)           Total equity         96.6         21,632.5         12,224.8         (30,545.9)         3,408.0	Long-term deferred tax (assets)										
Intercompany notes         (1,887.3)         1,949.9         (62.6)           Other long-term liabilities         634.8         100.1         28.7         763.6           Total liabilities         26,391.1         6,042.7         4,367.1         36,800.9           Redeemable equity interest         67.4         (67.4)           Redeemable noncontrolling interest         67.4         67.4           First Data Corporation stockholder sequity         96.6         21,632.5         5,562.5         (27,195.0)         96.6           Noncontrolling interests         60.8         3,250.6         3,311.4           Equity of consolidated alliance         6,601.5         (6,601.5)           Total equity         96.6         21,632.5         12,224.8         (30,545.9)         3,408.0			(1,091.6)		1,677.5		109.5				695.4
Intercompany notes         (1,887.3)         1,949.9         (62.6)           Other long-term liabilities         634.8         100.1         28.7         763.6           Total liabilities         26,391.1         6,042.7         4,367.1         36,800.9           Redeemable equity interest         67.4         (67.4)           Redeemable noncontrolling interest         67.4         67.4           First Data Corporation stockholder sequity         96.6         21,632.5         5,562.5         (27,195.0)         96.6           Noncontrolling interests         60.8         3,250.6         3,311.4           Equity of consolidated alliance         6,601.5         (6,601.5)           Total equity         96.6         21,632.5         12,224.8         (30,545.9)         3,408.0	Intercompany payable (receivable)				(4,544.6)		(1,070.3)				
Total liabilities         26,391.1         6,042.7         4,367.1         36,800.9           Redeemable equity interest         67.4         (67.4)           Redeemable noncontrolling interest         67.4         67.4           First Data Corporation stockholder sequity         96.6         21,632.5         5,562.5         (27,195.0)         96.6           Noncontrolling interests         60.8         3,250.6         3,311.4           Equity of consolidated alliance         6,601.5         (6,601.5)           Total equity         96.6         21,632.5         12,224.8         (30,545.9)         3,408.0	Intercompany notes		(1,887.3)		1,949.9		(62.6)				
Redeemable equity interest         67.4         (67.4)           Redeemable noncontrolling interest         67.4         67.4           First Data Corporation stockholder's equity         96.6         21,632.5         5,562.5         (27,195.0)         96.6           Noncontrolling interests         60.8         3,250.6         3,311.4           Equity of consolidated alliance         6,601.5         (6,601.5)           Total equity         96.6         21,632.5         12,224.8         (30,545.9)         3,408.0	Other long-term liabilities		634.8		100.1		28.7				763.6
Redeemable noncontrolling interest         67.4         67.4           First Data Corporation stockholder's equity         96.6         21,632.5         5,562.5         (27,195.0)         96.6           Noncontrolling interests         60.8         3,250.6         3,311.4           Equity of consolidated alliance         6,601.5         (6,601.5)           Total equity         96.6         21,632.5         12,224.8         (30,545.9)         3,408.0	Total liabilities		26,391.1		6,042.7		4,367.1				36,800.9
Redeemable noncontrolling interest         67.4         67.4           First Data Corporation stockholder's equity         96.6         21,632.5         5,562.5         (27,195.0)         96.6           Noncontrolling interests         60.8         3,250.6         3,311.4           Equity of consolidated alliance         6,601.5         (6,601.5)           Total equity         96.6         21,632.5         12,224.8         (30,545.9)         3,408.0	Redeemable equity interest						67.4		(67.4)		
First Data Corporation stockholder s         equity       96.6       21,632.5       5,562.5       (27,195.0)       96.6         Noncontrolling interests       60.8       3,250.6       3,311.4         Equity of consolidated alliance       6,601.5       (6,601.5)         Total equity       96.6       21,632.5       12,224.8       (30,545.9)       3,408.0											67.4
equity     96.6     21,632.5     5,562.5     (27,195.0)     96.6       Noncontrolling interests     60.8     3,250.6     3,311.4       Equity of consolidated alliance     6,601.5     (6,601.5)       Total equity     96.6     21,632.5     12,224.8     (30,545.9)     3,408.0											
Equity of consolidated alliance 6,601.5 (6,601.5) Total equity 96.6 21,632.5 12,224.8 (30,545.9) 3,408.0	-		96.6		21,632.5		5,562.5		(27,195.0)		96.6
Equity of consolidated alliance 6,601.5 (6,601.5) Total equity 96.6 21,632.5 12,224.8 (30,545.9) 3,408.0	Noncontrolling interests						60.8		3,250.6		3,311.4
Total equity 96.6 21,632.5 12,224.8 (30,545.9) 3,408.0									,		
			96.6		21,632.5						3,408.0
	Total liabilities and equity	\$	26,487.7	\$	27,675.2	\$	16,659.3	\$	(30,545.9)	\$	40,276.3

(a) The majority of the Guarantor settlement assets relate to FDC s merchant acquiring business. FDC believes the settlement assets are not available to satisfy any claims other than those related to the settlement liabilities.

37

## FIRST DATA CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

	Six months ended June 30, 2012								
	<b>FDC Parent</b>	Guarantor	Non-Guarantor	Consolidation					
(in millions)	Company	Subsidiaries	Subsidiaries	Adjustments	Consolidated				
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING									
ACTIVITIES									
Net (loss) income	\$ (309.9)	\$ 285.1	\$ 165.6	\$ (369.9)	\$ (229.1)				
Adjustments to reconcile to net cash (used									
in) provided by operating activities:									
Depreciation and amortization (including									
amortization netted against equity									
earnings in affiliates and revenues)	4.1	433.2	239.9		677.2				
Charges (gains) related to other operating									
expenses and other income (expense)	24.7	6.5	21.6		52.8				
Other non-cash and non-operating items,									
net	(269.6)	(159.1)	0.8	369.9	(58.0)				
(Decrease) increase in cash resulting from									
changes in operating assets and liabilities,									
excluding the effects of acquisitions and									
dispositions	(320.5)	253.2	19.1		(48.2)				
Net cash (used in) provided by operating									
activities	(871.2)	818.9	447.0		394.7				
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING									
ACTIVITIES									
Current period acquisitions		(1.9)			(1.9)				
Contributions to equity method									
investments		(7.9)			(7.9)				
Payments related to other businesses									
previously acquired		(3.2)			(3.2)				
Additions to property and equipment	(0.2)	(47.2)	(44.1)		(91.5)				
Proceeds from sale of property and									
equipment		6.5	0.9		7.4				
Payments to secure customer service									
contracts, including outlays for									
conversion, and capitalized systems									
development costs	(0.7)	(82.0)	(16.5)		(99.2)				
Distributions and dividends from									
subsidiaries	63.7	109.8		(173.5)					
Other investing activities	0.9	0.3	6.0		7.2				
Net cash provided by (used in) investing									
activities	63.7	(25.6)	(53.7)	(173.5)	(189.1)				
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING									
ACTIVITIES									
Short-term borrowings, net			(34.3)		(34.3)				
Debt modification proceeds (payments)	_								
and related financing costs, net	7.1				7.1				
Principal payments on long-term debt	(0.1)	(26.7)	(9.2)		(36.0)				
Proceeds from sale-leaseback transactions		13.8			13.8				
			(27.6)	(103.9)	(131.5)				

Distributions and dividends paid to					
noncontrolling interests and redeemable					
noncontrolling interests					
Purchase of noncontrolling interest			(25.1)		(25.1)
Distributions paid to equity holders			(211.7)	211.7	
Redemption of Parent s redeemable					
common stock	(0.1)				(0.1)
Cash dividends	(4.0)		(65.7)	65.7	(4.0)
Intercompany	771.1	(777.6)	6.5		
Net cash provided by (used in) financing					
activities	774.0	(790.5)	(367.1)	173.5	(210.1)
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash					
and cash equivalents		2.9	(0.6)		2.3
Change in cash and cash equivalents	(33.5)	5.7	25.6		(2.2)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of					
period	162.2	37.1	286.4		485.7
Cash and cash equivalents at end of					
period	\$ 128.7	\$ 42.8	\$ 312.0	\$	\$ 483.5
		38			

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

#### Six months ended June 30, 2011

		SIX I	nonths chaca June 30	, 2011		
	FDC Parent	Guarantor	(As Corrected) Non-Guarantor	Consolidation		
(in millions)	Company	Subsidiaries	Subsidiaries	Adjustments	Consolidated	
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING	,			,		
ACTIVITIES						
Net (loss) income	\$ (392.9)	\$ 154.9	\$ 259.0	\$ (333.7)	\$ (312.7)	
Adjustments to reconcile to net cash (used	(33.37)			(4,4,4,4,4,4,4,4,4,4,4,4,4,4,4,4,4,4,4,	(3 77)	
in) provided by operating activities:						
Depreciation and amortization (including						
amortization netted against equity						
earnings in affiliates and revenues)	4.3	465.3	255.4		725.0	
Charges related to other operating						
expenses and other income (expense)	99.5	6.2	(47.0)		58.7	
Other non-cash and non-operating items,	<i>,,,</i> ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	0.2	(1710)		0017	
net	(222.0)	(116.8)	3.9	333.7	(1.2)	
(Decrease) increase in cash resulting from	(===.0)	(110.0)	0.5	22217	(1.2)	
changes in operating assets and liabilities,						
excluding the effects of acquisitions and						
dispositions	(110.2)	171.3	103.9		165.0	
Net cash (used in) provided by operating	(110.2)	17110	10019		100.0	
activities	(621.3)	680.9	575.2		634.8	
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING	(====)					
ACTIVITIES						
Current period acquisitions		(12.5)	(0.1)		(12.6)	
Contributions to equity method		, ,	,		, ,	
investments		(0.7)			(0.7)	
Proceeds from dispositions, net of						
expenses paid and cash disposed			1.7		1.7	
Proceeds from sale of property and						
equipment		1.2	1.2		2.4	
Additions to property and equipment	(4.1)	(56.7)	(51.0)		(111.8)	
Payments to secure customer service						
contracts, including outlays for						
conversion, and capitalized systems						
development costs	(0.1)	(80.1)	(23.5)		(103.7)	
Distributions and dividends from						
subsidiaries	45.6	110.4		(156.0)		
Other investing activities	0.7	0.4	(2.8)		(1.7)	
Net cash provided by (used in) investing						
activities	42.1	(38.0)	(74.5)	(156.0)	(226.4)	
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING						
ACTIVITIES						
Short-term borrowings, net			(110.1)		(110.1)	
Debt modification proceeds (payments)						
and related financing costs, net	(39.7)				(39.7)	
Principal payments on long-term debt	(0.1)	(26.9)	(12.4)		(39.4)	

Edgar Filing: FIRST DATA CORP - Form 10-Q

Proceeds from sale of leaseback					
transactions			11.7		11.7
Distributions and dividends paid to					
noncontrolling interests and redeemable					
noncontrolling interests			(25.2)	(106.0)	(131.2)
Distributions paid to equity holders			(216.4)	216.4	
Redemption of Parent s redeemable					
common stock	(0.3)				(0.3)
Cash dividends			(45.6)	45.6	
Intercompany	662.9	(604.4)	(58.5)		
Net cash provided by (used in) financing					
activities	622.8	(631.3)	(456.5)	156.0	(309.0)
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash					
and cash equivalents		(10.4)	13.0		2.6
Change in cash and cash equivalents	43.6	1.2	57.2		102.0
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of					
period	164.1	21.1	324.3		509.5
Cash and cash equivalents at end of					
period	\$ 207.7	\$ 22.3	\$ 381.5	\$	\$ 611.5

# ITEM 2. MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

#### Overview

First Data Corporation (FDC or the Company), with principal executive offices in Atlanta, Georgia, operates electronic commerce businesses providing services that include merchant transaction processing and acquiring services; credit, retail and debit card issuing and processing services; prepaid card services; and check verification, settlement and guarantee services.

#### **Results of Operations**

Consolidated results should be read in conjunction with segment results, which provide more detailed discussions concerning certain components of the Consolidated Statements of Operations. All significant intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated.

#### **Consolidated Results.**

	Three months ended June 30,							Six months ended June 30,				
(in millions)	2012		2011		%		2012	2011		%		
Revenues:												
Transaction and processing service												
fees	\$ 1,622.	2	\$	1,593.4	29	5 \$	3,175.5	\$	3,076.4	3%		
Product sales and other	217.	0		217.4	0%	,	420.4		414.3	1%		
Reimbursable debit network fees,												
postage and other	846.	3		939.0	(10)	%	1,653.6		1,803.3	(8)%		
	2,685	5		2,749.8	(2)	%	5,249.5		5,294.0	(1)%		
Expenses:												
Cost of services (exclusive of items												
shown below)	713.	4		719.5	(1)	%	1,408.8		1,436.0	(2)%		
Cost of products sold	86.	2		92.5	(7)	%	171.2		183.3	(7)%		
Selling, general and administrative	458.	9		438.6	5%	,	905.4		850.3	6%		
Reimbursable debit network fees,												
postage and other	846.	3		939.0	(10)	%	1,653.6		1,803.3	(8)%		
Depreciation and amortization	294.	5		329.8	(11)	%	603.6		671.6	(10)%		
Other operating expenses, net (a)	18.	3		18.4	*		22.0		31.0	*		
•	2,417.	6		2,537.8	(5)	%	4,764.6		4,975.5	(4)%		
Interest income	1.	7		1.9	(11)	%	4.2		3.8	11%		
Interest expense	(480.	7)		(462.3)	49	,	(941.8)		(904.6)	4%		
Other income (expense) (b)	(22.	6)		(1.4)	*		(30.8)		(27.7)	*		
Income tax benefit	(74.	7)		(88.1)	(15)	%	(182.9)		(236.1)	(23)%		
Equity earnings in affiliates	44.	0		33.5	31%	ó	71.5		61.2	17%		
Net loss	(115.	0)		(128.2)	(10)	%	(229.1)		(312.7)	(27)%		
	•	-		. ,			. ,		. ,			

Less: Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests and redeemable noncontrolling interests 42.4 47.6 80.2 (11)% 80.8 1% Net loss attributable to First Data \$ \$ \$ Corporation (157.4)(175.8)(10)% \$ (309.9)(392.9)(21)%

The following provides highlights of revenue and expense growth while a more detailed discussion is included in the Segment Results section below.

<sup>\*</sup> Calculation not meaningful

<sup>(</sup>a) Other operating expenses, net includes restructuring, net, litigation and regulatory settlements, impairments and other as applicable to the periods presented.

<sup>(</sup>b) Other income (expense) includes investment gains and losses, derivative financial instruments gains and losses, divestitures, net, and non-operating foreign currency exchange gains and losses as applicable to the periods presented.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Operating revenues overview.

Transaction and processing service fees. Revenue increased for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the same periods in 2011 due to new business, growth in merchant transactions and dollar volumes both domestically and internationally and lower debit interchange rates as a result of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act ( Dodd-Frank Act ). Lower debit interchange rates positively impacted the transaction and processing service fees growth rates by approximately 2 percentage points for both the three and six-month periods. Partially offsetting these increases were decreases due to lost business, price compression, changes in merchant and pricing mix and foreign currency exchange rate movements. Foreign currency exchange rate movements negatively impacted the transaction and processing service fees growth rates by approximately 1 percentage point for both the three and six-month periods.

*Product sales and other*. Revenue is flat for the three months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the same period in 2011. Decreases in terminal sales internationally and foreign currency exchange rate movements were mostly offset by increases in software licensing and maintenance revenue. Revenue increased slightly for the six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the same period in 2011 due to increases in professional services income domestically and investment income which were partially offset by decreases in terminal sales and foreign exchange rate movements. Foreign currency exchange rate movements negatively impacted the product sales and other growth rates by approximately 3 and 2 percentage points for the three and six-month periods, respectively.

Reimbursable debit network fees, postage and other. Revenue and expense decreased for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the same periods in 2011 due to the cap on debit interchange rates imposed by the Dodd-Frank Act in October 2011 partially offset by growth of personal identification number (PIN)-debit transaction and dollar volumes. The cap on debit interchange rates imposed by the Dodd-Frank Act impacted the reimbursable debit network fees, postage and other growth rates by approximately 16 percentage points for both the three and six-month periods.

#### Operating expenses overview.

Cost of services. Expenses decreased for the three and six-month periods ended June 30, 2012 compared to the same periods in 2011 due to decreased operations and technology costs as a result of cost cutting initiatives, cost efficiencies as a result of the shift in processing from the alliance partner to the Company related to the Banc of America Merchant Services, LLC (BAMS) alliance beginning in October 2011 and lower net check warranty expense. Net check warranty expense decreased due to lower check volumes and better risk assessment data.

Cost of products sold. Expenses decreased for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the same periods in 2011 due most significantly to lower terminal sales, lower cost terminal replacements internationally, settlement of a dispute with a vendor internationally and foreign currency exchange rate movements. Foreign currency exchange rate movements positively impacted the growth rates for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 by approximately 3 and 2 percentage points, respectively.

Selling, general and administrative. Expenses increased for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the same periods in 2011 due most significantly to growth in payments made to independent sales organizations ( ISO s ). Growth in payments made to ISO s increased due to the Company increasing the number of ISO s and an increase in ISO transaction volumes which negatively impacted the selling, general and administrative growth rates for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 by approximately 5 and 6 percentage points, respectively.

Depreciation and amortization. Expenses decreased for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the same periods in 2011 due most significantly to a decrease in the amortization of certain intangible assets that are being amortized on an accelerated basis resulting in higher amortization in the prior period and certain other intangible assets that have become fully amortized. These decreases were partially offset by increases due to newly capitalized assets.

#### Table of Contents

Other operating expenses, net. A summary of net pretax benefits (charges), incurred by segment, for each period is as follows:

			n . n . 1	Pr	etax	Benefit (Charge)		
(in millions)	Approximate Number of Employees	J	Retail and Alliance Services	Financial Services	Iı	nternational	 Other and orporate	Totals
Three months ended June 30,								
<u>2012</u>								
Restructuring charges	490	\$	(3.0)	\$	\$	. ,	\$ (0.5)	\$ (15.6)
Restructuring accrual reversals			1.0			0.4	1.0	2.4
Total pretax (charge) benefit, net								
of reversals		\$	(2.0)	\$	\$	(11.7)	\$ 0.5	\$ (13.2)
Six months ended June 30, 2012								
Restructuring charges	570	\$	(3.0)	\$	\$	(16.1)	\$ (0.8)	\$ (19.9)
Restructuring accrual reversals			1.0			0.7	1.3	3.0
Total pretax (charge) benefit, net								
of reversals		\$	(2.0)	\$	\$	(15.4)	\$ 0.5	\$ (16.9)
Three months ended June 30, 2011								
Restructuring charges	260	\$	(1.2)	\$ (0.4)	\$	(16.0)	\$ (1.6)	\$ (19.2)
Restructuring accrual reversals			0.1			0.2	0.5	0.8
Total pretax charge, net of								
reversals		\$	(1.1)	\$ (0.4)	\$	(15.8)	\$ (1.1)	\$ (18.4)
Six months ended June 30, 2011								
Restructuring charges	520	\$	(2.7)	\$ (5.6)	\$	(22.5)	\$ (2.8)	\$ (33.6)
Restructuring accrual reversals			0.8			0.9	0.9	2.6
Total pretax charge, net of								
reversals		\$	(1.9)	\$ (5.6)	\$	(21.6)	\$ (1.9)	\$ (31.0)

The Company recorded restructuring charges during the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 related primarily to employee reduction and certain employee relocation efforts in Germany. The Company expects to record a total of approximately \$23 million of restructuring charges in 2012 in connection with the restructuring event in Germany. Additional restructuring charges were recorded in 2012 in connection with management s alignment of the business with strategic objectives as well as refinements of estimates.

The Company estimates cost savings resulting from restructuring activities recorded during the three months ended June 30, 2012 of approximately \$10 million in 2012 and approximately \$30 million on an annual basis.

The Company also recorded restructuring charges during the six months ended June 30, 2011 in connection with management s alignment of the business with strategic objectives.

The following table summarizes the Company s utilization of restructuring accruals for the six months ended June 30, 2012:

	Employee	Facili	ty
(in millions)	Severance	Closu	re
Remaining accrual as of January 1, 2012	\$ 16.7	\$	0.9
Expense provision	19.9		
Cash payments and other	(13.5)		(0.5)
Changes in estimates	(2.9)		(0.1)
Remaining accrual as of June 30, 2012	\$ 20.2	\$	0.3

*Interest expense.* Interest expense increased for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the same periods in 2011 due to higher average interest rates resulting primarily from the March 2012 and April 2011 debt modifications and amendments.

The Company utilizes interest rate swaps to hedge its interest payments on a portion of its variable rate debt from fluctuations in interest rates. While these swaps do not qualify for hedge accounting, they continue to be effective economically in eliminating

#### **Table of Contents**

variability in interest rate payments. Additionally, the Company utilizes a fixed to floating interest rate swap, which does not qualify for hedge accounting, to maintain a desired ratio of fixed rate and floating rate debt. The fair value adjustments for interest rate swaps that do not qualify for hedge accounting as well as interest rate swap ineffectiveness are recorded in the Other income (expense) line item of the Consolidated Statements of Operations and totaled charges of \$46.6 million and \$47.2 million for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 and benefits of \$9.4 million and \$4.4 million for the three and six months ended June 30, 2011, respectively.

#### Other income (expense).

	Three mont	ths en	ded	Six mont	hs end	ded
	June	30,		June	e <b>30</b> ,	
(in millions)	2012		2011	2012		2011
Investment gains	\$	\$	\$	0.3	\$	
Derivative financial						
instruments gains and						
(losses)	(40.1)		6.2	(43.8)		(5.1)
Divestitures, net			(0.9)			(0.9)
Non-operating foreign						
currency gains and						
(losses)	17.5		(6.7)	12.7		(21.7)
Other income (expense)	\$ (22.6)	\$	(1.4) \$	(30.8)	\$	(27.7)

Derivative financial instruments gains and (losses). The net gains and losses for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011 were due most significantly to the fair value adjustments for cross currency swaps and interest rate swaps that are not designated as accounting hedges.

Non-operating foreign currency (losses) and gains. The net gains and losses related to currency translations on the Company s intercompany loans and its euro-denominated debt.

Income taxes. The Company s effective tax rates on pretax loss from continuing operations were tax benefits of 39.4% and 44.4%, for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012, respectively, and 40.7% and 43.0%, for the same periods in 2011. The effective tax rates for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 were higher than the federal statutory rates primarily due to net income attributable to noncontrolling interests for which there was no tax expense provided, foreign income taxed at lower effective rates, certain prior period tax adjustments, and state tax benefits partially offset by an increase in the Company s valuation allowance against foreign tax credits, and a net expense relating to tax effects of foreign exchange gains and losses on intercompany notes. The effective tax rate for the six-month period was also affected by a decrease in the Company s liability for unrecognized tax benefits.

The effective tax rates for the three and six months ended June 30, 2011 were higher than the federal statutory rate primarily due to net income attributable to noncontrolling interests for which there was no tax expense provided, state tax benefits, and foreign income taxed at lower effective rates, partially offset by an increase in the Company s valuation allowance against foreign tax credits. The three-month period was also affected by an increase in the Company s liability for unrecognized tax benefits. The effective tax rate for the six months ended June 30, 2011 was additionally impacted by a net benefit relating to tax effects of foreign exchange gains and losses on intercompany notes.

The balance of the Company s liability for unrecognized tax benefits was approximately \$286 million as of June 30, 2012. During the six months ended June 30, 2012, the Company s liability for unrecognized tax benefits was reduced by approximately \$51 million upon closure of the 2003 and 2004 federal tax years and the resolution of certain state audit issues. The liability for interest accrued on the unrecognized tax benefits of \$25 million and the contra-liability for the federal benefit on state taxes of \$4 million were reduced at the same time. The Company anticipates it is reasonably possible that its liability for unrecognized tax benefits may decrease by approximately \$131 million within the next twelve months as the result of the possible closure of its 2005 through 2007 federal tax years, potential settlements with certain states and foreign countries and the lapse of the statute of limitations in various state and foreign jurisdictions. The potential decrease relates to various federal, state and foreign tax benefits including research and experimentation credits, transfer pricing adjustments and certain amortization and loss deductions.

In addition to the liability discussed above, the balance of the uncertain income tax liability for which The Western Union Company is required to indemnify the Company was approximately \$5 million as of June 30, 2012. During the six months ended June 30, 2012, this liability decreased by approximately \$6 million upon closure of the 2003 and 2004 federal tax years and the resolution of certain state audit issues. The Company anticipates that it is reasonably possible that the uncertain income tax liability may

#### **Table of Contents**

decrease by approximately \$5 million within the next twelve months as a result of the possible closure of the 2005 and 2006 federal tax years.

*Equity earnings in affiliates.* Equity earnings in affiliates increased for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012, compared to the same periods in 2011. Transaction and dollar volume growth, pricing increases and the positive impact of lower debit interchange rates as a result of the Dodd-Frank Act were partially offset by increased amortization associated with a referral payment to one of the Company s merchant alliance partners in the fourth quarter of 2011. Amortization of the referral payment negatively impacted the equity earnings in affiliates growth rate by approximately 14 and 29 percentage points for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012, respectively.

Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests and redeemable noncontrolling interests. Most of the net income attributable to noncontrolling interests and redeemable noncontrolling interests relates to the Company's consolidated merchant alliances. Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests and redeemable noncontrolling interests decreased for the three months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the same period in 2011 due to an increase in processing expense due to a shift in processing related to the BAMS alliance. Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests and redeemable noncontrolling interest increased for the six months ended June 30, 2012 when compared to the same period in 2011 due to the impact of lower debit interchange rates as a result of the Dodd-Frank Act, transaction and dollar volume growth and pricing increases partially offset by the aforementioned increase in processing expenses.

**Segment results.** For a detailed discussion of the Company s principles regarding its segments, refer to Item 7: Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011.

#### Retail and Alliance Services segment results.

	Three months	ine 30,	Change	
(in millions)	2012		2011	%
Revenues:				
Transaction and processing service fees	\$ 809.4	\$	740.9	9%
Product sales and other	104.5		102.8	2%
Segment revenue	\$ 913.9	\$	843.7	8%
Segment EBITDA	\$ 415.2	\$	352.2	18%
Segment margin	45%		42%	4 pts
Key indicators:				
Domestic merchant transactions (a)	9,360.8		9,059.6	3%

	Six months er	ie 30,	Change	
(in millions)	2012		2011	%
Revenues:				
Transaction and processing service fees	\$ 1,555.8	\$	1,405.0	11%
Product sales and other	205.4		203.5	1%
Segment revenue	\$ 1,761.2	\$	1,608.5	9%
Segment EBITDA	\$ 767.2	\$	637.7	20%
Segment margin	44%		40%	4 pts
Key indicators:				
Domestic merchant transactions (a)	18,195.6		17,431.1	4%

(a) Domestic merchant transactions include acquired VISA and MasterCard credit and signature debit, PIN-debit, electronic benefits transactions, processed-only and gateway customer transactions at the point of sale ( POS ). Domestic merchant transactions reflect 100% of alliance transactions.

#### Table of Contents

Transaction and processing service fees revenue.

Components of transaction and processing service fees revenue.

	Three months e	nded Ju	ne 30,	Change	
(in millions)	2012		2011	%	
Acquiring revenue	\$ 610.7	\$	560.8	9%	
Check processing revenue	76.5		82.5	(7)%	
Prepaid revenue	68.0		64.2	6%	
Processing fees and other revenue from					
alliance partners	54.2		33.4	62%	
Total transaction and processing service					
fees revenue	\$ 809.4	\$	740.9	9%	

	Six months en	ded Jui	ne 30,	Change
(in millions)	2012		2011	%
Acquiring revenue	\$ 1,162.8	\$	1,047.0	11%
Check processing revenue	152.7		164.7	(7)%
Prepaid revenue	134.3		129.6	4%
Processing fees and other revenue from				
alliance partners	106.0		63.7	66%
Total transaction and processing service				
fees revenue	\$ 1,555.8	\$	1,405.0	11%

Acquiring revenue. Acquiring revenue increased in the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the same periods in 2011 mainly from lower debit interchange rates as a result of the Dodd-Frank Act which benefited growth for acquiring revenue by an estimated \$25 million and \$51 million or 4 and 5 percentage points, respectively. Acquiring revenue also benefited from increases in merchant transactions and dollar volumes, new sales and pricing increases for regional merchants. These increases were partially offset by decreases resulting from the impact of merchant mix on transactions and dollar volumes, the affect of shifts in pricing mix, merchant attrition and price compression.

Revenue growth outpaced transaction growth for the periods presented driven most significantly by the impact of lower debit interchange rates discussed above partially offset by merchant mix, pricing mix and price compression. Revenue per transaction increased 8% for the second quarter of 2012 compared to the same period in 2011 driven by the impact of lower debit interchange rates discussed above as well as increased fees from the shift in processing related to the Banc of America Merchant Services, LLC (BAMS) alliance described in the Processing fees and other revenue from alliance partners—section below. In addition, there were decreases in transaction growth resulting from deconversions occurring throughout 2011 and the first quarter of 2012 that did not materially impact revenue. The average ticket size of signature based transactions decreased slightly in the second quarter of 2012 as compared to the same period in 2011.

Check processing revenue. Check processing revenue decreased in the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 versus the comparable periods in 2011 due most significantly to lower overall check volumes from check writer and merchant attrition and the impact of merchant mix resulting from a shift in regional to national merchants.

*Prepaid revenue.* Prepaid revenue increased in the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the same periods in 2011 due most significantly to higher transaction volumes within the open loop payroll distribution program related to existing customers and new business partially offset by the disposition of a line of business in the second quarter of 2011.

*Processing fees and other revenue from alliance partners.* The increase in processing fees and other revenue from alliance partners in the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the same periods in 2011 resulted from increased fees from the BAMS alliance due to a shift of processing from the alliance partner to the Company beginning in October 2011, as well as increased transaction and dollar volumes within the Company s merchant alliances. The impact of the shift in processing benefited the three and six month 2012 growth rates by approximately \$17 million and \$34 million or 52 and 54 percentage points, respectively.

#### Table of Contents

*Product sales and other revenue.* Product sales and other revenue increased in the three and six-month periods ended June 30, 2012 versus the comparable periods in 2011 primarily due to growth in leasing revenue from increased lease originations and lease renewals partially offset by a decline in equipment sales including lower bulk sales.

Segment EBITDA. The impact of the revenue items noted above primarily contributed to the increase in Retail and Alliance Services segment EBITDA in the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the same periods in 2011. The Dodd-Frank Act benefited segment EBITDA growth rates in the three and six- month periods ended June 30, 2012 compared to the prior year by an estimated \$23 million and \$47 million or 7 percentage points for both periods. The impact from the shift in processing related to the BAMS alliance positively impacted segment EBITDA growth rates for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the same periods in 2011 by approximately \$14 million and \$27 million or 4 percentage points for both periods.

#### Financial Services segment results.

	Three months ended June 30,					
(in millions)	2012		2011	%		
Revenues:						
Transaction and processing service fees	\$ 338.8	\$	337.7	0%		
Product sales and other	9.9		6.9	43%		
Segment revenue	\$ 348.7	\$	344.6	1%		
Segment EBITDA	\$ 150.3	\$	142.5	5%		
Segment margin	43%		41%	2 pts		
Key indicators:						
Domestic debit issuer transactions (a)	3,163.4		3,313.0	(5)%		

	Six months end	ne 30,	Change	
(in millions)	2012		2011	%
Revenues:				
Transaction and processing service fees	\$ 676.9	\$	669.2	1%
Product sales and other	17.4		13.0	34%
Segment revenue	\$ 694.3	\$	682.2	2%
Segment EBITDA	\$ 307.7	\$	279.2	10%
Segment margin	44%		41%	3 pts
Key indicators:				
Domestic debit issuer transactions (a)	6,256.0		6,360.2	(2)%
Domestic active card accounts on file (end of				
period) (b)	133.7		114.2	17%
Domestic card accounts on file (end of period) (c)	736.2		681.6	8%

<sup>(</sup>a) Domestic debit issuer transactions include signature and PIN-debit transactions, STAR and non-STAR branded.

<sup>(</sup>b) Domestic active card accounts on file include bankcard and retail accounts that had a balance or any monetary posting or authorization activity during the last month of the quarter.

<sup>(</sup>c) Domestic card accounts on file include credit, retail and debit card accounts as of the last day of the last month of the period.

Transaction and processing service fees revenue.

Components of transaction and processing service fees revenue.

	Three months	ended Ju	ne 30,	Change
(in millions)	2012		2011	%
Credit card, retail card and debit processing	\$ 230.3	\$	229.8	0%
Output services	54.7		54.3	1%
Other revenue	53.8		53.6	0%
Total transaction and processing service fees				
revenue	\$ 338.8	\$	337.7	0%

#### Table of Contents

		Six months e	Change	
(in millions)		2012	2011	%
Credit card, retail card and debit processing	\$	457.2	\$ 450.9	1%
Output services		111.9	110.6	1%
Other revenue		107.8	107.7	0%
Total transaction and processing service fees revenue	\$	676.9	\$ 669.2	1%

Credit card, retail card and debit processing revenue. Credit card and retail card processing revenue increased for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 versus the comparable periods in 2011 due to net new business and volume growth from existing customers mostly offset by price compression on contract renewals as well as volume based pricing incentives. Growth in domestic active card accounts on file benefited primarily from net new account conversions, mostly retail accounts; the substantial majority of which were converted in March 2012.

Debit processing revenue decreased for the three months ended June 30, 2012 versus the comparable period in 2011 due primarily to net lost business and price compression on contract renewals as well as other net contractual pricing incentives partially offset by new fees implemented in 2011, primarily regulatory compliance fees and volume growth from existing customers. Debit processing revenue remained flat for the six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the prior year due to net lost business and price compression on contract renewals as well as other net contractual pricing incentives offset by volume growth from existing customers and new fees implemented in 2011 as mentioned above.

Debit issuer transaction growth in the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the same periods in 2011 decreased due to lost business, including the loss of a large financial institution that substantially deconverted in June 2012. This decrease was partially offset by net impacts from the implementation of the Dodd-Frank Act discussed below and growth of existing clients due in part to the shift to debit cards from cash and checks.

The implementation of the Dodd-Frank Act resulted in a net increase in debit issuer transactions. Growth benefited from new contracts with financial institutions and transactions routed on behalf of other networks through the Company s gateway. This growth was partially offset by losses in the existing customer base from merchant routing decisions. The net revenue impact from the implementation of the Dodd-Frank Act was minimal because of lower rates on new transactions from regulated financial institutions and gateway transactions compared to rates on transactions lost due to routing decisions.

*Output services revenue*. Output services revenue increased for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 versus the comparable periods in 2011 due to growth from existing customers and net new business mostly offset by volume based pricing incentives.

*Other revenue*. Other revenue consists mostly of revenue from remittance processing, information services, online banking and bill payment services as well as voice services. Other revenue for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 was flat compared to the same periods in 2011 due to increases in online banking and bill payment services offset by decreases in voice services and information services volumes.

Segment EBITDA. Financial Services segment EBITDA increased for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the same periods in 2011 due most significantly to decreased operating expenses, primarily technology and operations costs, resulting from reduced headcount and operational efficiencies as well as from the revenue items noted above. The decrease in operating expenses benefited the segment EBITDA growth rates for the three and six-month periods ended June 30, 2012 compared to the prior year by 3 and 6 percentage points,

respectively.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### International segment results.

		Three months	ine 30,	Change %	
(in millions)		2012			
Revenues:					
Transaction and processing service fees	\$	321.1	\$	341.5	(6)%
Product sales and other		93.7		100.3	(7)%
Equity earnings in affiliates		9.8		9.7	1%
Segment revenue	\$	424.6	\$	451.5	(6)%
Segment EBITDA	\$	117.5	\$	119.1	(1)%
Segment margin		28%		26%	2 pts
Key indicators:					
International transactions (a)		2,070.3		1,895.4	9%

	Six months end	ne 30,	Change	
(in millions)	2012		2011	%
Revenues:				
Transaction and processing service fees	\$ 630.7	\$	665.2	(5)%
Product sales and other	180.2		184.8	(2)%
Equity earnings in affiliates	18.6		16.8	11%
Segment revenue	\$ 829.5	\$	866.8	(4)%
Segment EBITDA	\$ 212.9	\$	210.8	1%
Segment margin	26%		24%	2 pts
Key indicators:				
International transactions (a)	3,982.8		3,633.1	10%
International card accounts on file (end of				
period) (b)	70.8		88.7	(20)%

<sup>(</sup>a) International transactions include VISA, MasterCard and other card association merchant acquiring and switching, and debit issuer transactions for clients outside the U.S. Transactions include credit, signature debit and PIN-debit POS, POS gateway and ATM transactions. International transactions for the three months ended March 31, 2012 and for both the three and six-month periods ended June 30, 2011 reflect an updated count of international transactions.

Summary. Segment revenue in the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 versus the comparable periods in 2011 was negatively impacted due to the impact of foreign currency exchange rate movements partially offset by the items discussed below. Foreign currency exchange rate movements negatively impacted the total segment revenue growth rates in the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 by 7 and 5 percentage points, respectively, compared to the same periods in 2011.

Transaction and processing service fees revenue. Transaction and processing service fees revenue includes merchant related services and card services revenue. Merchant related services revenue encompasses merchant acquiring and processing revenue, debit transaction revenue, POS/ATM transaction revenue and fees from switching services. Card services revenue represents monthly managed service fees for issued cards. Merchant related services transaction and processing service fee revenue represented approximately 60% and card services revenue represented approximately 40% of total transaction and processing service fees revenue for all periods presented.

<sup>(</sup>b) International card accounts on file include bankcard and retail. International card accounts on file for as of June 30, 2011 reflects an updated count of card accounts on file.

Transaction and processing service fees revenue decreased in the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the same periods in 2011 due to declines in the card issuing businesses partially offset by growth in the merchant acquiring businesses. Revenue in the card issuing businesses declined primarily due to lost business in Germany, the United Kingdom and China as well as lower revenue in Greece driven by the economic recession and a strategic decision to exit low-margin businesses. Partially offsetting these decreases were increased transaction volumes in the card issuing business in Argentina and new business in Canada. Increases in the merchant acquiring businesses resulted from growth in the merchant acquiring alliances and direct sales channels in the United Kingdom and Canada. Foreign currency exchange rate movements negatively impacted the transaction and processing service fees

#### **Table of Contents**

growth rates for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 versus the comparable periods in 2011 by 7 and 4 percentage points, respectively.

Transaction and processing service fees revenue is driven by accounts on file and transactions. The spread between growth in these two indicators and revenue growth was impacted by foreign currency exchange rate movements, the mix of transaction types and price compression. International card accounts on file in the six months ended June 30, 2012 as compared to the same period in 2011 decreased primarily due to lost business in China and the United Kingdom that deconverted in the fourth quarter of 2011.

*Product sales and other revenue.* Product sales and other revenue decreased for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 versus the same periods in 2011 due to declines in terminal sales and lease originations in Germany as well as a decrease resulting from the strategic decision to exit a line of business in Greece. Partially offsetting these decreases were increases due to new sales, price increases and higher terminal installations in Argentina. The impact of foreign currency exchange rate movements negatively impacted the growth rates for product sales and other revenue for the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the same periods in 2011 by 7 and 6 percentage points, respectively.

Segment EBITDA. Segment EBITDA decreased in the three months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the same period in 2011 due to the impact of foreign currency exchange rate movements partially offset by the revenue items noted above. Segment EBITDA growth was negatively impacted by 6 percentage points in the three months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the same period in 2011 from the impact of foreign currency exchange rate movements.

Segment EBITDA increased in the six months ended June 30, 2012 versus the comparable period in 2011 due to the revenue items noted above as well as from decreased expenses, principally operations and technology costs, driven by cost cutting initiatives. The segment EBITDA growth rate for the six months ended June 30, 2012 versus the comparable period in 2011 benefited from decreased operations and technology costs by 5 percentage points. The increase in segment EBITDA for the six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the prior year was partially offset by foreign currency exchange rate movements which impacted the segment EBITDA growth rate by 5 percentage points.

#### **Capital Resources and Liquidity**

FDC s source of liquidity is principally cash generated from operating activities supplemented as necessary on a short-term basis by borrowings against its revolving credit facility. The Company believes its current level of cash and short-term financing capabilities along with future cash flows from operations are sufficient to meet the needs of the business. The following discussion highlights changes in the Company s debt structure as well as the Company s cash flow activities and the sources and uses of funding during the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011. Refer to Note 4 to the Company s Consolidated Financial Statements in Item 1 of this Form 10-Q for additional information regarding the Company s debt structure.

**Debt Offering.** On August 2, 2012, the Company entered into an agreement to issue \$1,300.0 million aggregate principal amount of 6.750% senior secured notes due 2020. The notes will be issued at 99.193% of the par amount for a discount totaling \$10.5 million. The Company anticipates that the offering will close on August 16, 2012. Interest on the notes will be payable semi-annually on May 1 and November 1 of each year, commencing on May 1, 2013. In accordance with the terms of FDC s Amended Credit Agreement, FDC will use the net proceeds from the offering of approximately \$1,267 million to repay a portion of its outstanding senior secured term loans.

<b>Related Financing Costs.</b> In connection with the debt offering discussed above, the Company anticipates incurring costs of approximately \$23 million.
<b>Debt modifications and amendments.</b> On March 13, 2012, FDC amended its credit agreement to, among other things:
(i) convert approximately \$3.2 billion of the existing term loans maturing in 2014 (the 2014 Term Loans ) under FDC s senior secured term credit facilities into a new dollar-denominated term loan tranche and a new euro-denominated term loan tranche, which will each mature on March 24, 2017 (collectively, the 2017 Term Loans );
(ii) permit FDC to provide a loan extension request upon such shorter notice period as may be agreed by the administrative agent;
(iii) permit the deduction of fees and expenses related to any loan extensions from the net cash proceeds of any substantially concurrent debt offering related thereto that are being used to repay term loans under its senior secured credit facilities;
49

#### **Table of Contents**

(iv) increase the Maximum Incremental Facilities Amount (as defined in the Amended Credit Agreement) by the amount of outstanding 2014
Term Loans, provided such increased amount may only be used for the incurrence of indebtedness the net cash proceeds of which are
substantially concurrently used to prepay 2014 Term Loans;

- (v) increase the Maximum Incremental Facilities Amount by the amount of any permanent reduction and/or termination of the revolving credit commitments after the effectiveness date of the Amendment Agreement;
- (vi) permit voluntary prepayments of term loans to be directed to a class of Extended Term Loans (as defined in the Amended Credit Agreement) without requiring a prepayment of existing term loans from which such Extended Term Loans were converted; and
- (vii) provide for an increase in the interest applicable to the 2017 Term Loans to a rate equal to, at FDC s option, either (i) LIBOR for deposits in the applicable currency plus 500 basis points or (ii) with regard to dollar-denominated borrowings, a base rate plus 400 basis points.

The amendment became effective on March 23, 2012 when FDC issued \$845 million aggregate principal amount of additional 7.375% senior secured notes due June 15, 2019 and, using the net proceeds therefrom, effected a prepayment of the outstanding 2017 Term Loans under the Amended Credit Agreement of approximately \$807 million. The additional notes are treated as a single series with and have the same terms as the previously existing 7.375% notes. The additional notes and the previously existing 7.375% notes vote as one class under the related indenture.

On August 8, 2012, FDC launched a request to amend and extend all or a portion of the outstanding term loans maturing in 2014 (the 2014 Term Loans), under FDC s senior secured term credit facilities into a new dollar-denominated term loan tranche and a new euro-denominated term loan tranche, maturing on March 24, 2017. The effectiveness of the agreement is subject to certain conditions. The 2014 Term Loan holders are under no obligation to accept the extension request and there can be no assurance that any amount of the 2014 Term Loans will be extended.

The Company has taken a number of steps to extend its debt maturities and intends to extend additional maturity dates as opportunities allow.

Cash and cash equivalents. Investments (other than those included in settlement assets) with original maturities of three months or less (that are readily convertible to cash) are considered to be cash equivalents and are stated at cost, which approximates market value. At June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, the Company held \$483.5 million and \$485.7 million in cash and cash equivalents, respectively.

Included in cash and cash equivalents are amounts held by Integrated Payment Systems Inc. ( IPS ) and the BAMS alliance, that are not available to fund operations outside of those businesses. At June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011, the cash and cash equivalents held by IPS and the BAMS alliance totaled \$119.7 million and \$75.2 million, respectively. All other domestic cash balances, to the extent available, are used to fund the Company s short-term liquidity needs.

Cash and cash equivalents also includes amounts held outside of the U.S. at June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011 totaling \$221.1 million and \$216.0 million, respectively. As of June 30, 2012, there was approximately \$80 million of cash and cash equivalents held outside of the U.S. that could be used for general corporate purposes. FDC plans to fund any cash needs throughout the remainder of 2012 within the International segment with cash held by the segment, but if necessary, could fund such needs using cash from the U.S., subject to satisfying debt covenant restrictions.

#### Cash flows from operating activities.

	Six months en June 30,	ded
Source/(use) (in millions)	2012	2011
Net loss	\$ (229.1) \$	(312.7)
Depreciation and amortization (including amortization netted against equity earnings in		
affiliates and revenues)	677.2	725.0
Charges related to other operating expenses and other income (expense)	52.8	58.7
Other non-cash and non-operating items, net	(58.0)	(1.2)
Increase (decrease) in cash, excluding the effects of acquisitions and dispositions, resulting		
from changes in:		
Accounts receivable, current and long-term	95.6	291.6
Other assets, current and long-term	168.5	80.0
Accounts payable and other liabilities, current and long-term	(114.3)	64.6
Income tax accounts	(198.0)	(271.2)
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$ 394.7 \$	634.8

50

#### Table of Contents

Cash flows provided by operating activities for the periods presented resulted from normal operating activities and reflect the timing of the Company s working capital requirements.

FDC s operating cash flow is significantly impacted by its level of debt. Approximately \$910 million and \$514 million in cash interest was paid during the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively. The increase in cash interest payments from 2011 is primarily due to changes in the timing of coupon payments resulting from the Company s debt modification activities during the last two years.

Cash flows from operating activities decreased for the six months ended June 30, 2012 compared to the same period in 2011 primarily due to the increase in cash interest payments partially offset by increased operating income.

FDC anticipates funding operations throughout the remainder of 2012 primarily with cash flows from operating activities and by closely managing discretionary capital and other spending; however, any shortfalls would be supplemented as necessary by borrowings against its revolving credit facility.

#### Cash flows from investing activities.

	Six months ended June 30,				
Source/(use) (in millions)		2012		2011	
Current period acquisitions	\$	(1.9)	\$	(12.6)	
Contributions to equity method investments		(7.9)		(0.7)	
Payments related to other businesses previously acquired		(3.2)			
Proceeds from dispositions, net of expenses paid and cash disposed				1.7	
Proceeds from sale of property and equipment		7.4		2.4	
Additions to property and equipment		(91.5)		(111.8)	
Payments to secure customer service contracts, including outlays for conversion, and					
capitalized systems development costs		(99.2)		(103.7)	
Other investing activities		7.2		(1.7)	
Net cash used in investing activities	\$	(189.1)	\$	(226.4)	

Acquisitions and dispositions. The Company may finance acquisitions through a combination of internally generated funds, reinvestment of proceeds from asset sales, short-term borrowings and equity of its parent company. The Company may also consider using long-term borrowings subject to restrictions in its debt agreements. Although the Company considers potential acquisitions from time to time, the Company s plan for the remainder of 2012 does not include funding of material acquisitions.

In the first quarter of 2012, the Company contributed \$7.9 million for a working capital settlement in connection with the contribution of its transportation business to the TCH LLC alliance formed in November 2011.

The Company continues to manage its portfolio of businesses and evaluate the possible divestiture of businesses that do not match its long-term growth objectives.

*Capital expenditures*. Capital expenditures are anticipated to be approximately \$425 to \$475 million in 2012 and are expected to be funded by cash flows from operations and reinvestment of proceeds from asset sales. If, however, those sources are insufficient, the Company will decrease its discretionary capital expenditures or utilize its revolving credit facility.

51

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Cash flows from financing activities.

	Six months ended June 30,			
Source/(use) (in millions)		2012		2011
Short-term borrowings, net	\$	(34.3)	\$	(110.1)
Debt modification proceeds (payments) and related financing costs, net		7.1		(39.7)
Principal payments on long-term debt		(36.0)		(39.4)
Proceeds from sale-leaseback transactions		13.8		11.7
Distributions and dividends paid to noncontrolling interests and redeemable noncontrolling				
interests		(131.5)		(131.2)
Purchase of noncontrolling interest		(25.1)		
Redemption of Parent s redeemable common stock		(0.1)		(0.3)
Cash dividends		(4.0)		
Net cash used in financing activities	\$	(210.1)	\$	(309.0)

*Short-term borrowings, net.* The cash activity related to short-term borrowings in 2012 and 2011 resulted primarily from net paydowns on FDC s credit lines used principally to prefund settlement activity.

FDC utilizes its revolving credit facility on a short-term basis to fund investing or operating activities when cash flows from operating activities are not sufficient. The Company believes the capacity under its senior secured revolving credit facility is sufficient to meet its short-term liquidity needs. FDC s senior secured revolving credit facility can be used for working capital and general corporate purposes.

As of June 30, 2012, FDC s senior secured revolving credit facility had commitments from financial institutions to provide \$1,515.3 million of credit. Besides the letters of credit discussed below, FDC had no amount outstanding against this facility as of June 30, 2012 and December 31, 2011. Therefore, as of June 30, 2012, \$1,464.4 million remained available under this facility, \$499.1 million of which is due to expire on September 24, 2013. Excluding the letters of credit, the maximum amount outstanding against this facility during both the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 was approximately \$295 million while the average amount outstanding during the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 was approximately \$59 million and \$37 million, respectively.

**Debt modification proceeds (payments) and related financing costs.** During 2012, FDC received net cash proceeds of \$7 million related to the March 2012 debt modification discussed above, a substantial portion of which were used to pay expenses related to the modification that were included in the Company s results of operations. During the first six months of 2011, FDC paid \$18.6 million in fees related to the December 2010 debt exchange and \$21.1 million in fees related to the April 2011 debt modification and amendments as discussed in Item 7 in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011.

*Principal payments on long-term debt.* Payments for capital leases totaled \$36.0 million and \$39.4 million for the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively.

As of August 10, 2012, FDC s long-term corporate family rating from Moody s was B3 (stable). The long-term local issuer credit rating from Standard and Poor s was B (stable). The long-term issuer default rating from Fitch was B (negative outlook). The Company s current level of debt may impair the ability of the Company to get additional funding beyond its revolving credit facility if needed.

**Proceeds from sale-leaseback transactions.** The Company may, from time to time, enter into sale-leaseback transactions as a means of financing previously or recently acquired fixed assets, primarily equipment.

*Distributions and dividends paid to noncontrolling interests and redeemable noncontrolling interests.* Distributions and dividends paid to noncontrolling interests and redeemable noncontrolling interests primarily represent distributions of earnings.

*Purchase of noncontrolling interest.* In April 2012, the Company acquired the remaining approximately 30 percent noncontrolling interest in Omnipay, a provider of card and electronic payment processing services to merchant acquiring banks, for approximately 37.1 million euro, of which 19.0 million euro (\$25.1 million) was paid in April 2012 with the remainder to be paid in 2013.

Cash dividends. The Company paid cash dividends to its parent company, First Data Holdings Inc., in 2012.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### FIRST DATA CORPORATION

#### MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION

#### **AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS (Continued)**

#### Letters, lines of credit and other.

	Total Available (a)			<b>Total Outstanding</b>			
(in millions)	f June 30, 2012	As of	December 31, 2011		As of June 30, 2012	Aso	of December 31, 2011
(III IIIIIIOIIS)	2012		2011		2012		2011
Letters of credit (b)	\$ 500.0	\$	500.0	\$	50.9	\$	45.0
Lines of credit and other (c)	\$ 269.5	\$	341.2	\$	40.3	\$	76.4

- (a) Total available without giving effect to amounts outstanding.
- (b) Up to \$500 million of FDC s senior secured revolving credit facility is available for letters of credit. Outstanding letters of credit are held in connection with lease arrangements, bankcard association agreements and other security agreements. The maximum amount of letters of credit outstanding during both the three and six months ended June 30, 2012 was approximately \$52 million. All letters of credit expire prior to May 30, 2013 with a one-year renewal option. FDC expects to renew most of the letters of credit prior to expiration.
- (c) As of June 30, 2012, represents \$231.4 million of committed lines of credit as well as certain uncommitted lines of credit and other agreements that are available in various currencies to fund settlement and other activity for the Company s international operations. FDC cannot use these lines of credit for general corporate purposes. Certain of these arrangements are uncommitted but, as of the dates presented, FDC had borrowings outstanding against them.

In the event one or more of the aforementioned lines of credit becomes unavailable, FDC will utilize its existing cash, cash flows from operating activities or its revolving credit facility to meet its liquidity needs.

**Significant non-cash transactions.** During the six months ended June 30, 2011, the principal amount of FDC s senior unsecured notes due 2015 increased by \$35.6 million resulting from the payment of accrued interest expense. Beginning October 1, 2011, the interest on FDC s senior unsecured notes due 2015 is required to be paid in cash.

During the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, the Company entered into capital leases, net of trade-ins, totaling approximately \$34 million and \$85 million, respectively.

As discussed above, the Company acquired the remaining approximately 30 percent noncontrolling interest in Omnipay for approximately 37.1 million euro, of which 19.0 million euro (\$25.1 million) was paid in April 2012 with the remainder to be paid in 2013.

Guarantees and covenants. For a description of guarantees and covenants and covenant compliance refer to the Guarantees and covenants and Covenant compliance sections in Item 7: Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011. As of June 30, 2012, the Company was in compliance with all applicable covenants, including its sole financial covenant with Consolidated Senior Secured Debt of \$12,080.6 million, Consolidated EBITDA of \$2,895.3 million and a Ratio of 4.17 to 1.00 compared to the maximum ratio allowed by the covenant of 6.50 to 1.00.

#### Table of Contents

The calculation of Consolidated EBITDA under FDC s senior secured term loan facility is as follows:

	Last twelve months ended
(in millions)	June 30, 2012
Net loss attributable to First Data Corporation	\$ (433.1)
Interest expense, net (1)	1,862.0
Income tax benefit	(216.9)
Depreciation and amortization (2)	1,296.4
EBITDA (16)	2,508.4
Stock based compensation (3)	15.4
Restructuring, net (4)	42.3
Divestitures, net (5)	(58.3)
Derivative financial instruments (gains) and losses (6)	(19.4)
Official check and money order EBITDA (7)	(3.0)
Cost of alliance conversions and other technology initiatives (8)	55.2
KKR related items (9)	23.4
Debt issuance costs (10)	3.7
Projected near-term cost savings and revenue enhancements (11)	158.0
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests and redeemable noncontrolling	
interests (12)	180.6
Equity entities taxes, depreciation and amortization (13)	15.4
Non-operating foreign currency (gains) and losses (14)	(39.7)
Other (15)	13.3
Consolidated EBITDA (16)	\$ 2,895.3

- (1) Includes interest expense and interest income.
- (2) Includes amortization of initial payments for new contracts which is recorded as a contra-revenue within Transaction and processing service fees of \$44.5 million and amortization related to equity method investments, which is netted within the Equity earnings in affiliates line of \$74.9 million.
- (3) Stock based compensation recognized as expense.
- (4) Restructuring charges in connection with management s alignment of the business with strategic objectives and employee reduction and certain employee relocation efforts in Germany.
- (5) Due mostly to a gain recognized upon disposition of the Company s controlling interest in a business, in connection with the formation of an alliance.
- (6) Represents fair market value adjustments for cross currency swaps and interest rate swaps that are not designated as accounting hedges.
- (7) Represents an adjustment to exclude the official check and money order businesses from EBITDA due to FDC s wind down of these businesses.
- (8) Represents costs directly associated with the termination of the Chase Paymentech alliance and expenses related to the conversion of certain Banc of America Merchant Services alliance merchant clients onto FDC platforms, all of which are considered business optimization projects, and other technology initiatives. Effective October 1, 2011, FDC and BofA jointly decided to have FDC operate the Bank s

legacy settlement platform. Costs associated with the revised strategy are also included in this line item.

- (9) Represents KKR annual sponsorship fees for management, financial and other advisory services.
- (10) Debt issuance costs represent non-capitalized costs associated with issuing debt and modifying FDC s debt structure.
- (11) Reflects cost savings and revenue enhancements projected to be achieved within twelve months on an annualized basis. Includes cost savings initiatives associated with the business optimization projects and other technology initiatives described in Note 8, the BAMS alliance, operations and technology initiatives, headcount reductions and other addressable spend reductions.
- (12) Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests and redeemable noncontrolling interests in restricted subsidiaries.
- (13) Represents FDC s proportional share of income taxes, depreciation and amortization on equity method investments.
- (14) Includes net gains and losses related to the fair value adjustments of FDC s intercompany loans and its euro-denominated debt.
- (15) Includes items such as litigation and regulatory settlements, impairments and other as applicable to the period presented.
- (16) EBITDA is defined as net income (loss) attributable to First Data Corporation before net interest expense, income taxes, depreciation and amortization. EBITDA is not a recognized term under U.S. generally accepted accounting principles

#### **Table of Contents**

( GAAP ) and does not purport to be an alternative to net income (loss) attributable to First Data Corporation as a measure of operating performance or to cash flows from operating activities as a measure of liquidity. Additionally, EBITDA is not intended to be a measure of free cash flow available for management s discretionary use as it does not consider certain cash requirements such as interest payments, tax payments and debt service requirements. The presentation of EBITDA has limitations as an analytical tool and should not be considered in isolation or as a substitute for analysis of FDC s results as reported under GAAP. Management believes EBITDA is helpful in highlighting trends because EBITDA excludes the results of decisions that are outside the control of operating management and can differ significantly from company to company depending on long-term strategic decisions regarding capital structure, the tax jurisdictions in which companies operate and capital investments. Management compensates for the limitations of using non-GAAP financial measures by using them to supplement GAAP results to provide a more complete understanding of the factors and trends affecting the business than GAAP results alone.

Consolidated EBITDA (or debt covenant EBITDA) is defined as EBITDA adjusted to exclude certain non-cash items, non-recurring items that FDC does not expect to continue at the same level in the future and certain items management believes will impact future operating results and adjusted to include near-term cost savings projected to be achieved within twelve months on an annualized basis (see Note 8 above). Consolidated EBITDA is further adjusted to add net income attributable to noncontrolling interests and redeemable noncontrolling interests of certain non-wholly-owned subsidiaries and exclude other miscellaneous adjustments that are used in calculating covenant compliance under the agreements governing FDC s senior unsecured debt and/or senior secured credit facilities. The Company believes that the inclusion of supplementary adjustments to EBITDA are appropriate to provide additional information to investors about items that will impact the calculation of EBITDA that is used to determine covenant compliance under the agreements governing FDC s senior unsecured debt and/or senior secured credit facilities. Since not all companies use identical calculations, this presentation of Consolidated EBITDA may not be comparable to other similarly titled measures of other companies.

#### **Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements**

During the six months ended June 30, 2012 and 2011, the Company did not engage in any off-balance sheet financing activities other than those discussed in the Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements discussion in Item 7 of the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011.

#### **Contractual Obligations**

During the six months ended June 30, 2012, there were no material changes outside the ordinary course of business in the Company s contractual obligations and commercial commitments from those reported at December 31, 2011 in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K other than an approximate \$78 million reduction in the Company s liability for unrecognized tax benefits discussed in the Income Taxes section above.

In March 2012, as discussed above within Capital Resources and Liquidity, FDC amended its credit agreement to, among other things, convert approximately \$3.2 billion of the existing term loans maturing in 2014 under FDC s senior secured term credit facilities into a new dollar-denominated term loan tranche and a new euro-denominated term loan tranche, which will each mature on March 24, 2017. Additionally, FDC issued \$845 million aggregate principal amount of additional 7.375% senior secured notes due June 15, 2019 and, using the net proceeds therefrom, effected a prepayment of the outstanding 2017 Term Loans under the Amended Credit Agreement of approximately \$807 million. The combined effect of these events did not materially impact the total amount of the Company s outstanding obligations but increased future interest payments and extended the maturity of approximately \$2.4 billion of obligations from 2014 to 2017 and \$0.8 billion of obligations from 2014 to 2019.

### **Critical Accounting Policies**

The Company s critical accounting policies have not changed from those reported in Item 7 Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011.

#### **New Accounting Guidance**

In July 2012, the Financial Accounting Standards Board issued guidance related to testing indefinite-lived intangibles for impairment. Under the amended guidance, an entity has the option of first assessing qualitative factors to determine whether events and circumstances indicate that it is more likely than not that the fair value of an indefinite-lived intangible asset is less than its

55

### Table of Contents

carrying amount. If it is determined that the fair value is more likely than not greater than the carrying amount, then quantitative impairment testing is unnecessary. The amendments will be effective for the Company s 2013 annual impairment test with early adoption permitted. Management is currently assessing the impact of the revised guidance on its testing for impairment and is considering early adoption for its 2012 annual impairment test.

56

n 1	1		0			
Tal	٦le	• U.	† ( '	on	ten	ŧ٩

#### ITEM 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

There have been no material changes from the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011 related to its exposure to market risk from interest rates or foreign currency.

#### Regulatory

Through its merchant alliances, the Retail and Alliance Services segment holds an ownership interest in several competing merchant acquiring businesses while serving as the electronic processor for those businesses. In order to satisfy state and federal antitrust requirements, the Company actively maintains an antitrust compliance program.

#### ITEM 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

#### Evaluation of disclosure controls and procedures

The Company s disclosure controls and procedures are designed to cause information required to be disclosed in reports that the Company files or submits under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 to be recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in SEC rules and forms. The Company has evaluated, under the supervision of its Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, the effectiveness of disclosure controls and procedures as of June 30, 2012. Based on this evaluation, the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that the Company s disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of June 30, 2012, to ensure that material information regarding the Company is made known to management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, to allow the Company to meet its disclosure obligations.

#### Changes in internal control over financial reporting

There were no changes in the Company s internal control over financial reporting identified in connection with the above evaluation that occurred during the last fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company s internal control over financial reporting.

<b>m</b>	. 1		c	$\sim$			
Tal	hl	e	Ωt	( :(	าท	te	nts

#### PART II OTHER INFORMATION

#### ITEM 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

From time to time, the Company is involved in various litigation matters arising in the ordinary course of its business. None of these matters, either individually or in the aggregate, currently is material to the Company except those matters reported in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011 (the Annual Report ). There were no material developments in the litigation matters previously disclosed except as discussed below.

ATM Fee Antitrust Litigation

In the ATM Fee Antitrust Litigation action that was previously reported in the Annual Report, on July 12, 2012, the United States Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit affirmed the Northern District Court of California s dismissal of all the claims against the defendants. On July 26, 2012, the plaintiffs petitioned the Ninth Circuit for rehearing en banc.

### ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS

The following risk factor has changed materially from the one set forth in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011. This should be reviewed in conjunction with those described in the Annual Report on Form 10-K and in other reports the Company files with the Securities and Exchange Commission in evaluating the Company s business.

The Company s business may be adversely affected by risks associated with foreign operations.

The Company is subject to risks related to the changes in currency rates as a result of its investments in foreign operations and from revenues generated in currencies other than the U.S. dollar. Revenue and profit generated by international operations will increase or decrease compared to prior periods as a result of changes in foreign currency exchange rates. From time to time, the Company utilizes foreign currency forward contracts or other derivative instruments to mitigate the cash flow or market value risks associated with foreign currency denominated transactions. However, these hedge contracts may not eliminate all of the risks related to foreign currency translation. Furthermore, the Company is subject to exchange control regulations that restrict the conversion of its revenue and assets denominated in Argentine pesos into U.S. dollars. Those regulations may become more restrictive in the future. Similar regulations also may be adopted in other jurisdictions that restrict or prohibit the conversion of the Company s other foreign currencies into U.S. dollars. The occurrence of any of these factors could decrease the value of revenues and earnings the Company derives from its international operations and have a material adverse impact on the Company s business.

ITEM 2.	UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS
None	
ITEM 3.	DEFAULTS UPON SENIOR SECURITIES
None	
None	
ITEM 4.	MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES
Not applicable.	
ITEM 5.	OTHER INFORMATION
None	
	58

### Table of Contents

### ITEM 6. EXHIBITS

Exhibit Number	Description
31.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer of First Data Corporation Pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.
31.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer of First Data Corporation Pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.
32.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Section 1350 of Chapter 63 of Title 18 of the United States Code.
32.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Section 1350 of Chapter 63 of Title 18 of the United States Code.
99.1	Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 Safe Harbor Compliance Statement for Forward-Looking Statements.
101.INS*	XBRL Instance Document
101.SCH*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document
101.CAL*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document
101.DEF*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definitions Linkbase Document
101.LAB*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document
101.PRE*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document

<sup>\*</sup> These interactive data files shall not be deemed filed for purposes of Section 11 or 12 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or otherwise subject to liability under those sections.

### Table of Contents

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

FIRST DATA CORPORATION

(Registrant)

Date: August 13, 2012 By /s/ RAY E. WINBORNE

Ray E. Winborne

**Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer** 

(Principal Financial Officer)

Date: August 13, 2012 By /s/ BARRY D. COOPER

Barry D. Cooper

Senior Vice President, Chief Accounting Officer

(Principal Accounting Officer)

60

### Table of Contents

### **INDEX TO EXHIBITS**

Exhibit Number	Description
31.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer of First Data Corporation Pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.
31.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer of First Data Corporation Pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.
32.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Section 1350 of Chapter 63 of Title 18 of the United States Code.
32.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Section 1350 of Chapter 63 of Title 18 of the United States Code.
99.1	Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 Safe Harbor Compliance Statement for Forward-Looking Statements.
101.INS*	XBRL Instance Document
101.SCH*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document
101.CAL*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document
101.DEF*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definitions Linkbase Document
101.LAB*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document
101.PRE*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document

<sup>\*</sup> These interactive data files shall not be deemed filed for purposes of Section 11 or 12 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or otherwise subject to liability under those sections.